Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: July 22, 2021 ACCEPTED: September 4, 2021 PUBLISHED: October 1, 2021

Singularities of eight- and nine-particle amplitudes from cluster algebras and tropical geometry

Niklas Henke and Georgios Papathanasiou

DESY Theory Group, DESY Hamburg, Notkestraße 85, D-22607 Hamburg, Germany

E-mail: niklas.henke@desy.de, georgios.papathanasiou@desy.de

ABSTRACT: We further exploit the relation between tropical Grassmannians and Gr(4, n) cluster algebras in order to make and refine predictions for the singularities of scattering amplitudes in planar $\mathcal{N} = 4$ super Yang-Mills theory at higher multiplicity $n \geq 8$. As a mathematical foundation that provides access to square-root symbol letters in principle for any n, we analyse infinite mutation sequences in cluster algebras with general coefficients. First specialising our analysis to the eight-particle amplitude, and comparing it with a recent, closely related approach based on scattering diagrams, we find that the only additional letters the latter provides are the two square roots associated to the four-mass box. In combination with a tropical rule for selecting a finite subset of variables of the infinite Gr(4, 9) cluster algebra, we then apply our results to obtain a collection of 3,078 rational and 2,349 square-root letters expected to appear in the nine-particle amplitude. In particular these contain the alphabet found in an explicit 2-loop NMHV symbol calculation at this multiplicity.

KEYWORDS: 1/N Expansion, Extended Supersymmetry, Scattering Amplitudes, Supersymmetric Gauge Theory

ARXIV EPRINT: 2106.01392



Contents

1	Introduction					
2	Tropical fans and cluster algebras					
	2.1 Grassmannians and configuration spaces	5				
	2.2 Partially tropicalised configuration space $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4, n)$	6				
	2.3 Cluster algebras with coefficients	8				
	2.4 Fans of cluster algebras	11				
3	Infinite mutation sequences and square-root letters					
	3.1 Mutation sequence of type $A_1^{(1)}$ with general coefficients	14				
	3.2 Application: $\widetilde{\text{pTr}}_+(4,8)$ and the eight-particle alphabet	17				
	3.3 Comparison with the scattering diagram approach	19				
4	$\widetilde{\mathrm{pTr}}_+(4,9)$ and the nine-particle alphabet					
	4.1 Rational letters from the truncated cluster algebra	25				
	4.2 Square-root letters from infinite mutation sequences	28				
5	One generalisation of infinite mutation sequences	31				
	5.1 Mutation sequences in $A_m^{(1)}$ with general coefficients	32				
	5.2 Beyond $A_1^{(1)}$ singularities?	35				
	5.3 The limitations of infinite mutation sequences	36				
6	Conclusions & outlook	38				
\mathbf{A}	Proofs for mutation sequences of type $A_m^{(1)}$	40				
	A.1 The source direction	40				
	A.2 The sink direction	46				
в	Full non-rational alphabet of eight-particle scattering	48				
\mathbf{C}	Web-parameterisation of $\operatorname{Gr}(4, n)$	52				

1 Introduction

The study of scattering amplitudes in perturbative quantum field theories has led to a plethora of new insights, not only with regard to its direct application to phenomenology, but also in pure mathematics. Much of this progress did come from the analysis of amplitudes in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ super Yang-Mills theory and its planar limit (pSYM). Being the simplest interacting four-dimensional gauge theory, it allows to recognize some of the underlying

intricate mathematical structures more easily, which in some cases were also successfully transferred to theories more closely aligned to nature, see e.g. [1, 2].

Explicit results as well as general arguments [3] (see however also [4] for certain subtleties) suggest that the functions which describe the (appropriately normalised [5–8]) $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pSYM amplitudes in the maximally helicity violating (MHV) or next-to-MHV (NMHV) configurations are restricted to the class of *multiple polylogarithms* (MPLs), a class of functions well-established in the mathematics literature [9–11]. They can be represented as iterated integrals over rational integration kernels, or conversely be defined recursively with respect to their derivatives: An MPL F_w of weight w obeys

$$dF_w = \sum_{\phi_\alpha} F_{w-1}^{\phi_\alpha} d\ln \phi_\alpha \,, \tag{1.1}$$

with $F_{w-1}^{\phi_{\alpha}}$ being an MPL of weight w-1 and MPLs of weight 1 being usual logarithms. The *letters* ϕ_{α} encode the branch-cut and singularity structure of the function F_w . Based on this definition, one recursively constructs the map S as

$$\mathcal{S}[F_w] = \sum_{\phi_\alpha} \mathcal{S}\left[F_{w-1}^{\phi_\alpha}\right] \otimes \ln \phi_\alpha \,. \tag{1.2}$$

It maps an MPL of weight w to its symbol [12], an w-fold tensor product of logarithms of the letters ϕ_{α} . The union of all the letters is called the symbol alphabet and is the starting point of the *cluster bootstrap*, see [13] for a recent review.

Whereas in theory the symbol alphabet and the entire amplitude can be computed via Feynman diagrams [14, 15], this method becomes unwieldy very quickly with increasing loop number. Instead of directly computing the amplitudes, the cluster bootstrap attempts to first obtain the alphabet of the amplitude's symbol by some alternative way. Utilizing the observation that an L-loop (N)MHV amplitude is given by a weight 2L MPL, the space of all weight 2L symbols is then constructed from the alphabet. After fixing the amplitude's symbol from this space using consistency and physical constraints, the symbol can be integrated to obtain the actual function.

A key insight for this boostrap program is the observation that the letters of *n*-particle scattering are cluster \mathcal{A} -variables of the *cluster algebra* associated to the Grassmannian Gr(4, *n*) [16], following the emergence of these structures at the level of the integrand [3, 17]. Due to the dual conformal symmetry of the theory [18–22], a certain quotient of the Grassmannian — the *configuration space* $\widetilde{\text{Gr}}(4, n)$ of *n* points in complex projective space \mathbb{P}^3 — corresponds to the space of kinematics of *n*-particle scattering, which can be conveniently described in terms of momentum twistor variables [23].

In cluster algebras, see section 2 or [24-27] for more details, the \mathcal{A} -variables are organized in overlapping sets, the *clusters*, which are connected by an operation called *mutation*. Starting from an initial cluster, the cluster algebra and thus all of its \mathcal{A} -variables are constructed by performing all possible mutations. In this way, the cluster algebra allows to obtain the amplitude's symbol alphabet and thus ultimately its symbol.

This boostrap program has been successfully applied to the six-particle amplitude with up to seven loops [8, 28-36] (see also [37] for some more recent higher-loop results in its

codimension-1 double-scaling limit) and for the seven-particle amplitude with up to four loops [38–41]. For many years however, two major obstructions prevented expanding the program to higher multiplicity. First of all, the relevant cluster algebras become infinite for $n \geq 8$, that is they contain infinitely many variables. Whereas it is possible that with increasing loop numbers ever more relevant discontinuities of the amplitude and thus new letters appear, it is believed that the amplitude requires only a finite number of letters, in line with finite number of its Landau singularities [42], as obtained by the amplituhedron [43, 44]. Furthermore, cluster variables are always rational functions (in momentum twistor variables), whereas also square-root letters are required to describe all amplitudes, as is for example the case for the eight-particle two-loop NMHV amplitude [45].

Recently, in [46–49] it has been proposed that both of these obstructions can be overcome by considering the *tropical* version of the configuration space $\widetilde{\operatorname{Gr}}(k,n)$ [50, 51], or equivalently its dual geometric object [52]. The relevance of tropical Grassmannians for scattering processes was first established in the context of tree-level amplitudes of generalized biadjoint scalar theory [53, 54], see also [55–61] and references therein for recent progress in this direction, as well as [62–68] for work on further connections between (duals of) tropical Grassmannians, cluster algebras, and scattering amplitudes. In essence, the tropical version of the configuration space is obtained by replacing addition with the minimum and multiplication by addition in the polynomials parameterising (the totally positive) $\widetilde{\operatorname{Gr}}(k,n)$. The resulting structure is a *fan*, a collection of cones obtained as the positive span of the rays, half lines emanating from the origin.

We can also associate such a fan with the cluster algebra, with each \mathcal{A} -variable corresponding to a ray and each cluster to a cone. It turns out that for finite cluster algebras this *cluster fan* triangulates the fan of the positive tropical configuration space [51], that is the former splits up the cones of the latter into simplicial cones. The cluster fan does so using the rays of the tropical fan as well as *redundant rays* — additional rays that are not required to describe the tropical fan. Moving to infinite cluster algebras, it is therefore natural to expect that the nature of their infinities can be interpreted as an infinite number of redundant triangulations. With the tropical fan being inherently finite, removing the redundant rays provides a *tropical selection rule* that can be used to obtain a finite subset of \mathcal{A} -variables from the infinite cluster algebra, in other words to truncate it. This selection rule is also consistent with the case of finite cluster algebras, e.g. those describing seven particle scattering and below ($k = 4, n \leq 7$), where it selects all \mathcal{A} -variables of the cluster algebra.

The rays of the cluster algebra truncated in this way are only a subset of the tropical rays for $n \geq 8$. However, one of the main ideas behind the aforementioned works [47– 49], was that one may also access additional rays, and thus also the generalisations of \mathcal{A} -variables or letters associated with them, which turn out to contain square roots, by also considering limits of infinite mutation sequences starting from within the truncated cluster algebra. In particular these ideas were applied to the then first nontrivial case at n = 8, where sequences of a rank-two affine or $A_1^{(1)}$ subalgebra prove sufficient for obtaining all limit rays. While there exists a one-to-one mapping between limit rays and square-root letters, in [47] it was additionally noticed that by assuming a one-to-many mapping that also takes the direction of approach to the ray into account in a certain way, then one astonishingly obtains precisely the 18 square-root letters found in the explicit expression for the two-loop NMHV eight-particle amplitude [45].¹

In this article, building on our previous work, we make an important step towards generalising these exciting developments to arbitrary multiplicity n. First, we analyse infinite mutation sequences of rank-two affine cluster algebras with general coefficients, which allow us to trivially obtain predictions for square-root letters for any such subalgebra of Gr(4, n). As a cross-check, we then apply our procedure to the known eight-particle case, not only finding agreement with the earlier analysis, but also comparing it to more recent predictions based on the closely related *scattering diagram* approach [69]. As essentially all proposals for n-particle alphabets to date correspond to different compactifications of the region of positive kinematics of $\widetilde{\mathrm{Gr}}(4, n)$, concretely this approach amounts to a refinement of the tropical compactification, which at first sight seems to predict another 34 square-root letters on top of the two-loop NMHV ones. Very interestingly, we find that almost all of these naively square-root letters can be combined to yield rational ones that are already contained in the alphabets of [47–49]: the only exceptions are the two cyclically inequivalent realisations of the four-mass box square-root, $\sqrt{\Delta_{i,i+2,i+4,i+6}}$ with i = 1, 2 and $i \sim i \mod 8$, formed by eight massless legs, see e.g. [70].

Armed by this almost complete overlap between the two methods, we then move on to apply our results to the nine-particle amplitude. There are several good reasons to do so: first, because the associated cluster algebra Gr(4,9) is significantly "more" infinite than Gr(4,8) [71], so it is not a priori certain that methods initially developed on the ground of the latter will have more general applicability. Second, because for n = 8there exist many subtleties in properly exploring the very interesting property of cluster adjacency [72], dictating how different symbol letters are allowed to sit next to each other in the symbol, see e.g. [73]. Last but not least, because the field of amplitudes, and its impact to phenomenology, was shaped by carrying out initially very challenging computations, with the insights gained by the explicit results allowing their subsequent trivialisation.

Combining the tropical selection rule for rational letters with the infinite mutation sequence technology, we thus find a collection of 3,078 rational and 2,349 square-root letters expected to appear in the nine-particle amplitude, associated to 3,078 and 324 tropical rays, respectively. As a nontrivial check of our proposal, we confirm that it also contains the alphabet of the 2-loop NMHV nine-particle amplitude, whose symbol was recently computed in [74].

As perhaps hinted by the leap in computational complexity between the Gr(4,8) and Gr(4,9) cluster algebras, by comparing with other ways for obtaining the rays (which however provide no information on the letters associated to them), we notice that there also exist 27 rays of the minimal $\widetilde{Gr}(4,n)$ tropicalisation respecting the symmetries of the amplitude, which are not accessible by our procedure. We nevertheless find it very intriguing that we only fall short by such a small margin. While understanding what

¹Note that in the literature the square-root letters are sometimes referred to as non-rational or algebraic, even though the rational part of the alphabet is of course algebraic as well.

kind of generalisations of cluster variables could be associated to these rays, and whether they are relevant for amplitude singularities,² are open questions we leave for future work, here we also touch on one possibility towards addressing them. In particular, we consider more general infinite mutation sequences of higher rank $(A_m^{(1)})$ algebras, and present some preliminary evidence that these may not be accessed by any type of infinite mutation sequence starting from within the cluster algebra. As the scattering diagram approach also relies on these sequences, this therefore seems to suggest that a radically different idea might be needed to tackle these exciting questions, and calls for the generation of explicit new amplitude data that will reveal it to us.

The plan of the rest of this article is as follows. In section 2, we first briefly review some basic notions of the totally positive tropical Grassmannian, as well as the closely related, partial tropicalisation of the configuration space $\widetilde{\operatorname{Gr}}(4,n)$ that will be relevant for scattering amplitudes. We also review (Grassmannian) cluster algebras, focusing especially on the formalism of coefficients, which will be advantageous for our purposes. In section 3 we present the mathematical foundation of our analysis, the general solution of infinite mutation sequences in the affine rank-2 cluster algebra of type $A_1^{(1)}$. We then apply these results to reobtain the eight-particle alphabet as a check, and also compare with the more recent scattering diagram approach. Section 4 is devoted to our main application, new predictions for the letters of the nine-particle amplitude. Section 5 discusses higher-rank generalisations of infinite mutation sequences as well as their inherent limitations, and finally section 6 contains our conclusions and outlook.

Results similar to those presented in this article were independently obtained in [75].

2 Tropical fans and cluster algebras

In this section we introduce the mathematical concepts utilized throughout the article. We begin by reviewing the space of kinematics of $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pSYM, the configuration space $\widetilde{\mathrm{Gr}}(4,n)$ of n points in complex projective space \mathbb{P}^3 , which is constructed as the quotient of the Grassmannian $\mathrm{Gr}(4,n)$ over the complex torus. Following this, we discuss how the configuration space is tropicalised and review the associated fan structures. Furthermore, we briefly review cluster algebras with coefficients — a framework required for the analysis of the infinite mutation sequences — and relate the cluster fan to the tropical fans, allowing us to review the selection rule that will be used in section 4 to obtain a finite alphabet from the infinite cluster algebra.

2.1 Grassmannians and configuration spaces

The *Grassmannian* Gr(k, n) can be defined as the space of k-dimensional planes through the origin in an n-dimensional vector space. Since each of these planes is spanned by k *n*-vectors, Gr(k, n) can be realized as $k \times n$ matrices modulo the GL(k) transformations

²For example, it is not clear if the missing rays are "just" associated to more intricate algebraic letters beyond square roots, or point towards the need for significantly more complicated, elliptic generalisations of MPLs starting to contribute at n = 9.

corresponding to a change of basis. The minors of this matrix are the *Plücker variables* $\langle i_1 \dots i_k \rangle$ for $i_j = 1, \dots, n$ which satisfy the Plücker relations

$$\langle i_1 \dots i_r [i_{r+1} \dots i_k\rangle \langle j_1 \dots j_{r+1}] j_{r+2} \dots j_k \rangle = 0, \qquad (2.1)$$

whereas the square brackets denote antisymmetrisation over the included indices. These relations may also be used as an alternative starting point to contsruct the Grassmannian. Starting with the ring of integer coefficient polynomials in the

$$D = \binom{n}{k} \tag{2.2}$$

Plücker variables, we can identify $\operatorname{Gr}(k, n)$ with the set of solutions to the Plücker relations, eq. (2.1), quotiened by the global scaling $\langle i_1 \dots i_k \rangle \to t \cdot \langle i_1 \dots i_k \rangle$ for $t \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$, which leaves the Plücker relations invariant.

Further to this scaling, the Plücker relations are also invariant under the local scaling $\langle i_1 \dots i_k \rangle \rightarrow t_{i_1} \cdots t_{i_k} \cdot \langle i_1 \dots i_k \rangle$ for $t_{i_1}, \dots, t_{i_k} \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$. If we also quotient by this transformation, we obtain the *configuration space* $\widetilde{\operatorname{Gr}}(k, n)$, which for k = 4 is the space of kinematics of *n*-particle $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pSYM amplitudes considered in this article, expressed in terms of momentum twistors Z_{i_1}, \dots, Z_{i_n} [23]. While the Grassmannian has dimension k(n-k), the configuration space has dimension

$$d = (k-1)(n-k-1).$$
(2.3)

By further also restricting all ordered Plücker variables to be positive, we obtain the positive configuration space $\widetilde{\operatorname{Gr}}_+(k,n)$. This space can be parameterised in terms of the so-called web-parameterisation, see [51] or the appendix of the authors' previous article [49]. In this parameterisation the Plücker variables are polynomials in the *d* web-variables x_1, \ldots, x_d , like for example for $\langle 25 \rangle$ of $\widetilde{\operatorname{Gr}}_+(2,5)$, whose web-parameterisation is given in terms of the two independent coordinates x_1, x_2 by

$$\langle 25 \rangle = 1 + x_1 + x_1 x_2 \,. \tag{2.4}$$

2.2 Partially tropicalised configuration space $pTr_+(4, n)$

Tropical geometry is essentially algebraic geometry over the tropical semifield — the real numbers with taking the minimum as tropical addition \oplus , and addition as tropical multiplication \otimes , see e.g. the reviews [76–78]. In practice, at least concerning the application of tropical geometry in this article, this means that we start with a geometric object that is described in terms of polynomials and replace addition with the minimum and multiplication with addition.³

³In the mathematically precise formulation of tropical geometry, see e.g. [50], the starting point is a variety attached to a polynomial ideal, whose tropical variety is then constructed. Since we only need the tropical version of the positive configuration space, we will make use of its web-parameterisation and review only the neccessary mathematics following [51].



Figure 1. Fan associated to the tropical polynomial $\text{Tr}(\langle 25 \rangle) = \min(0, x_1, x_1 + x_2)$. The rays are depicted as dashed lines in blue, red and yellow, respectively. The cones are depicted in the composite color of the two rays by which they are spanned.

Continuing the example of $\widetilde{\mathrm{Gr}}_+(2,5)$, we start with the web-parameterisation of the Plücker variables and tropicalise the parameterisation polynomials, e.g.

$$(25) = 1 + x_1 + x_1 x_2 \quad \to \quad \text{Tr}((25)) = \min(0, x_1, x_1 + x_2) .$$
 (2.5)

Note that by construction the numerical coefficients of the polynomials are mapped to zero. These so-called *tropical polynomials* are piecewise linear functions whose domains of linearity are cut out by the *tropical hypersurfaces*. They can be computed by setting two of the terms in the minimum equal and smaller or equal than the remaining terms, e.g. for eq. (2.5) we have

$$0 = x_1 \le x_1 + x_2, \quad 0 = x_1 + x_2 \le x_1, \quad x_1 = x_1 + x_2 \le 0.$$
(2.6)

The regions cut out by these tropical hypersurfaces are actually convex cones — subsets of \mathbb{R}^d closed under linear combination with positive coefficients. The regions where d-1linearly independent hypersurfaces intersect are called rays — lines emanating from the origin — which span the convex cones. Together, the rays and cones form a fan, the main object of interest in this paper. For the example of $\langle 25 \rangle$ of $\widetilde{\mathrm{Gr}}_+(2,5)$, we obtain three tropical hypersurfaces in \mathbb{R}^2 from eq. (2.6), which, due to the low dimension, are identical to the rays. These three rays span three different cones. The fan is illustrated in figure 1.

To construct the entire positive tropical configuration space $\widetilde{\mathrm{Tr}}_+(k,n)$, we tropicalise all paramterised Plücker variables and obtain their tropical hypersurfaces resulting in a fan in \mathbb{R}^d for each of the Plücker variables. The fan $F_{k,n}$ of $\widetilde{\mathrm{Tr}}_+(k,n)$ is then given as the common refinement — essentially the union — of the individual fans.⁴ Note that the resulting fan is not just the union of rays and cones of the individual fans since the tropical hypersurfaces of one fan might cut a cone of another fan into several cones. For more

⁴Note that while the tropical version of a variety is actually obtained as the intersection of all tropical hypersurfaces, we have to take the common refinement here due to working with a parameterisation of the variety in question, see [51].

details, see also [49]. By using the tropicalised Plücker parameterisation, eq. (2.5), we can alternatively obtain an embedding of the *d*-dimensional fan in \mathbb{R}^D .

Whereas this construction is the canonical way to tropicalise the positive configuration space, we may choose to only tropicalise a subset of all Plücker variables. The resulting fan is the common refinement of the corresponding subset of fans associated to the Plücker variables and thus a coarser version of the fully tropicalised fan. This means that the partial fan consists of less rays and cones with some of the cones of the full refining those of the partial fan. In this paper we will be almost exclusively be focusing on the following *partial tropicalisation* of the configuration space $\widetilde{\mathrm{Gr}}_+(4, n)$,

$$\widetilde{\mathrm{pTr}}_{+}(4,n): \begin{array}{l} \langle ii+1jj+1 \rangle \to \mathrm{Tr}\left(\langle ii+1jj+1 \rangle\right), \\ \langle ij-1jj+1 \rangle \to \mathrm{Tr}\left(\langle ij-1jj+1 \rangle\right), \end{array} \quad i=1,\ldots,n,$$
(2.7)

namely we only tropicalise the Plücker variables with indices either pairwise adjacent, or forming an adjacent triplet. The associated fan will be denoted by $pF_{4,n}$. This choice is believed to be the most relevant for *n*-particle amplitudes in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pSYM, as it leads to predictions for their singularities that agree with the known n = 6,7 cases, and more generally respects the parity symmetry of MHV amplitudes in a minimal way [47, 48, 63]. In contrast, $\widetilde{\mathrm{Tr}}_+(4, n)$ is not parity invariant.

2.3 Cluster algebras with coefficients

Another remarkable property of the Grassmannian $\operatorname{Gr}(k, n)$ is that its coordinate ring carries the structure of a *cluster algebra*. A rank r cluster algebra consists of the so-called \mathcal{A} -variables — rational functions in r arguments — organized in overlapping sets of rvariables, the *clusters*, which are connected to each other by a birational transformation, the *mutation*. Finally, for each cluster we have the adjacency matrix B, a $r \times r$ antisymmetrisable matrix encoding the connection among the variables within the cluster. If the adjacency matrix is antisymmetric, we can equivalently represent the cluster by a quiver, where nodes correspond to cluster variables, and the absolute value and sign of the entries of B corresponds to the number of arrows between nodes and their direction, respectively.

If we can generate only a finite number of distinct clusters and cluster variables with mutation, the cluster algebra is called finite (and otherwise infinite). Finite cluster algebras are completely classified in terms of the Cartan-Killing classification of semisimple Lie algebras. In practice, this means that if a cluster algebra has a cluster whose quiver is equivalent to a Dynkin diagram, the cluster algebra is of the corresponding type. For more details, see e.g. [24–27].

In the physics literature [16], it is common to also consider additional frozen variables, associated to frozen nodes in the quiver. The frozen variables behave like the \mathcal{A} -variables except that they are never mutated and that there are no arrows between them. The \mathcal{A} -variables and frozen variables together are referred to as \mathcal{A} -coordinates. If we consider M frozen nodes, the adjacency matrix is extended to a $(r + M) \times r$ matrix with the $r \times r$ part encoding the connections between the r \mathcal{A} -variables being the principal part. As an example, the quiver of the initial cluster of Gr(2, 5) is depicted in figure 2. Note that the \mathcal{A} -variables are sometimes referred to as unfrozen variables.



Figure 2. Initial seed of the rank-2 cluster algebra of Gr(2,5). Each node corresponds to an \mathcal{A} -coordinate. The nodes surrounded by a box are associated to frozen variables, whereas the unboxed nodes are associated to \mathcal{A} -variables.

In the mathematics literature, there is another equivalent description using the socalled *coefficients* [27]. As we will detail momentarily, in this formalism all frozen variables connected to a given \mathcal{A} -variable are grouped into a single coefficient, which also changes under mutation and is associated to the \mathcal{A} -variable. The main advantage of cluster algebras with general coefficients is that they can be constructed once, and then specialized to *any* particular choice of frozen variables at the very end. This allows for a unified treatment of what would be several distinct computations in the language of frozen variables, and it will be crucial in obtaining the singularities of eight- and nine-particle amplitudes, as described in sections 3 and 4, in essentially one go.

We now consider a rank-r cluster algebra with r \mathcal{A} -variables a_1, \ldots, a_r and M frozen variables a_{r+1}, \ldots, a_{r+M} in the initial cluster. Denoting the components of the adjacency matrix of the initial cluster — a $(r+M) \times r$ integer matrix — by b_{ij}^0 , we attach a *coefficient* y_i to each \mathcal{A} -variable a_i in the initial cluster via⁵

$$y_i = \prod_{j=r+1}^{r+M} a_j^{b_{ji}^0}.$$
 (2.8)

The special case that a cluster algebra of rank r has r frozen variables such that $y_i = a_{r+i}$ is referred to as *principal coefficients*. As can already be seen from eq. (2.8), the coefficients are closely related to the \mathcal{X} -variables of Fock and Goncharov [79], x_i with $i = 1, \ldots, r$. The latter are defined, in any cluster of the cluster algebra, by

$$x_{i} = \prod_{j=1}^{r} a_{j}^{b_{ji}} \cdot y_{i} \,. \tag{2.9}$$

When mutating the cluster at one node, we obtain another cluster with mutated variables and coefficients. Hence, as is usually done in the formalism of cluster algebras with coefficients, we label clusters by an index t and denote the variables of such cluster by $a_{i;t}$,

⁵Since by construction there are no edges between frozen variables, the $(r + M) \times r$ extended adjacency matrix is sufficient to describe all adjacencies in the quiver. In the framework of cluster algebras with coefficients, we instead only consider the $r \times r$ principal part of that matrix and may use eq. (2.8) as the definition of the extended adjacency matrix in any cluster.

whereas the index *i* labels the position of the variable within the cluster. It is common to label the initial cluster by t = 0 or to just drop the index, if it is clear from context. Consider now the mutation of cluster *t* at node *j* resulting in the cluster *t'*. The mutation rule for the \mathcal{A} -variables is given by

$$a_{j;t'} = \frac{y_{j;t} \prod_{i=1}^{r} a_{i;t}^{[b_{ij}^t]_+} + \prod_{i=1}^{r} a_{i;t}^{[-b_{ij}^t]_+}}{\left(1 \oplus y_{j;t}\right) a_{j;t}}, \qquad (2.10)$$

where b_{ij}^t are the components of the adjacency matrix of cluster t, $[x]_+ = \max(0, x)$, and with all other \mathcal{A} -variables remaining unchanged. In this formula, we have used the cluster-tropical addition⁶ \oplus , which is defined on the frozen variables as

$$\prod_{i=r+1}^{r+M} a_i^{c_i} \stackrel{}{\oplus} \prod_{i=r+1}^{r+M} a_i^{d_i} = \prod_{i=r+1}^{r+M} a_i^{\min(c_i, d_i)}.$$
(2.11)

Similar to the \mathcal{A} -variables, we also have a mutation rule for the coefficients, which is given by

$$y_{l;t'} = \begin{cases} y_{j;t}^{-1} & \text{if } l = j ,\\ y_{l;t} y_{j;t}^{[b_{jl}^t]_+} \left(1 \oplus y_{j;t}\right)^{-b_{jl}^t} & \text{if } l \neq j . \end{cases}$$
(2.12)

Since this mutation relation implies that the coefficients are always monomials in the frozen variables, which are the same in all clusters, cluster-tropical addition on the coefficients as given by eq. (2.11) is well defined for all clusters. Note that the mutation rule for the \mathcal{X} -variables is the same as that of the coefficients except with normal addition instead of the cluster-tropical addition. The mutation rule for the adjacency matrix remains unchanged in comparison to the more familiar framework of frozen and unfrozen variables, and is given by

$$b_{il}^{t'} = \begin{cases} -b_{il}^t & \text{if } i = j \text{ or } l = j, \\ b_{il}^t + \operatorname{sign}(b_{ij}^t)[b_{ij}^t b_{jl}^t]_+ & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(2.13)

All mutation rules presented here are equivalent to those more commonly used in the physics literature, as can be easily seen by inserting the definition of the coefficients in terms of the frozen variables.

Another advantage of considering cluster algebras with coefficients instead of frozen variables is that it makes the *separation principle* manifest. Using eq. (2.9) to express $y_{j;t}$ in terms of the \mathcal{A} - and \mathcal{X} -variables of the cluster t, we can rewrite the mutation rule (2.10) as

$$a_{j;t'} = (a_{j;t})^{-1} \prod_{i=1}^{r} a_{i;t}^{\left[-b_{i_{j}}^{t}\right]_{+}} \cdot \frac{1+x_{j;t}}{1 \oplus y_{j;t}} .$$

$$(2.14)$$

The consequence of this factored form of the mutation relation is that, in the cases relevant to this article, any \mathcal{A} -variable can be written in such a way: a monomial in the initial

⁶Note that although closely related, cluster-tropical and tropical addition are not quite the same and hence denoted by $\hat{\oplus}$ and \oplus , respectively. Essentially, cluster-tropical addition on the monomials of frozen variables is given by tropical addition on the exponents of these variables.

 \mathcal{A} -variables times some rational function in the initial \mathcal{X} -variables divided by its cluster-tropical version, that is we have

$$a = \prod_{i=1}^{r} a_{i;0}^{g_i} \cdot \frac{F(x_{1;0}, \dots, x_{r;0})}{F_{\mathbb{T}}(y_{1;0}, \dots, y_{r;0})}, \qquad (2.15)$$

for some \mathcal{A} -variable a and whereas $F_{\mathbb{T}}$ denotes the function obtained by replacing addition with cluster-tropical addition in the rational function F. In this way, we can associate a unique g-vector, an integer vector in \mathbb{Z}^r whose components are the g_i , to each \mathcal{A} -variable, for which we also can obtain a mutation rule from eq. (2.10), see e.g. [27].

However, for our purposes it is better to work with a modified version thereof. In order to more closely align the rays associated to the \mathcal{A} -variables to the rays of the totally positive tropical configuration space, we use a modified mutation rule to compute these *cluster rays*, see also [46, 49]. To construct this relation, we first attach a coefficient matrix C to each cluster. In the initial cluster, it is given by $C_0 = \mathbf{1}_r$, whereas $\mathbf{1}_r$ is the $r \times r$ identity matrix. The mutation rule is given by

$$c_{il}^{t'} = \begin{cases} -c_{il}^t & \text{if } i = j \text{ or } l = j, \\ c_{il}^t - [c_{ij}^t]_+ b_{jl}^t + c_{ij}^t [b_{jl}^t]_+ & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(2.16)

Finally, we introduce the ray matrix G for each cluster, whose columns are the cluster rays. By construction, in the initial cluster it is given by $G_0 = \mathbf{1}_r$. The mutation rule is given by

$$g_{il}^{t'} = \begin{cases} g_{il}^t & \text{if } i = j \text{ or } l = j, \\ -g_{il}^t + \sum_{m=1}^r \left(g_{im}^t [-b_{mj}^t]_+ + b_{im}^0 [c_{mj}]_+ \right) & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(2.17)

The cluster fan, consisting of the cones spanned by the cluster rays in each cluster, is combinatorially equivalent the one obtained from the actual g-vectors.

2.4 Fans of cluster algebras

Besides the tropical fans reviewed above, we may also associate a fan to any cluster algebra. First, we construct the *cluster polytope*, which is closely related to the *exchange graph* of the algebra,⁷ by associating each cluster of a rank-r cluster algebra to a vertex. If two clusters are related by mutating one of their variables, they are connected by a line. This 1-dimensional face of the polytope may be alternatively described by fixing the r - 1 \mathcal{A} -variables that are unchanged in the mutation and that are thus shared between the two clusters. Similarly, we obtain a l-dimensional face of the polytope by fixing r - l variables that appear in a cluster together. The face is then bordered by all vertices that contain all these r - l variables.

The fan of the cluster algebra is taken to be the normal fan of this polytope, that is its rays are the inward-pointing normals to the codimension-1 faces of the polytope. In this way, a *l*-dimensional face of the polytope becomes a (r - l) dimensional or codimension-*l*

⁷The exchange graph of the cluster algebra is the 1-skeleton of the cluster polytope.

Algobra	Pol	ytope	Fan			
Aigebra	Dim.	Type	Dim.	Type		
Cluster	0	Vertex	d	Cone		
Mutation	1	Line	d-1	Facet		
•		:		•		
\mathcal{A} -variable	d-1	Facet	1	Ray		

Table 1. Comparison of the faces of a cluster algebra of rank d, its polytope and the cluster fan.



Figure 3. Illustrative examples of the (redundant) triangulation of a tropical fan by a (a) finite and (b) infinite cluster algebra. Each of the figures depicts two cones of a 3-dimensional fan intersected with the unit sphere S^2 in black. The cones and the redundant rays from the redundant triangulation are drawn in red, those from the non-redundant triangulation in blue.

face of the fan. For example, the 0-dimensional vertices of the polytope correspond to the rdimensional cones and the r-1 dimensional faces associated to each \mathcal{A} -variable correspond to the rays of the fan. We thus have a one-to-one association of \mathcal{A} -variables and rays of the cluster fan, see also table 1. These rays are closely related to the g-vectors associated to the variable and are obtained by a mutation rule, as sketched in the previous section.

Remarkably, as first observed in [51], for finite cluster algebras of $\operatorname{Gr}(k, n)$ the cluster fan is a refinement of the fan of the totally positive tropical configuration space $\widetilde{\operatorname{Tr}}_+(k, n)$. That is, the cones of the cluster fan are all contained within cones of the tropical fan. Since the cones of the cluster fan are all simplicial, it triangulates $\widetilde{\operatorname{Tr}}_+(k, n)$.

In this triangulation, however, the cluster algebra sometimes introduces *redundant rays* — rays of the cluster fan that are not tropical rays. Geometrically, redundant rays are not on a 1-dimensional but a higher dimensional intersection of tropical hypersurfaces. Instead they are the positive linear combination of two tropical rays spanning some cone. This is illustrated on the left hand side of figure 3

If the cluster algebra is infinite, e.g. in our case of $\operatorname{Gr}(4, n)$ for $n \geq 8$, it consists of infinitely many \mathcal{A} -variables and thus also rays. In the regions of the ambient space \mathbb{R}^d that are covered by the cluster fan, it again refines the fan $F_{k,n}$ of the tropical configuration space. Since the latter is by construction always finite, almost all of the cluster rays are redundant. It is therefore natural to expect that the nature of the infinities of the cluster algebra can be interpreted as a redundant triangulation of $F_{k,n}$ with infinitely many cones of the cluster fan containing redundant rays, as is illustrated on the right hand side of figure 3. Note that this (redundant) triangulation property also applies to the fan of any partial tropicalisation of $\widetilde{\mathrm{Gr}}_+(k,n)$, such as $pF_{4,n}$, which is a coarser version of the fully tropicalised fan and hence also triangulated by the cluster fan.

To tame the infinity of the cluster algebra, we utilize this relation between the cluster fan and the fan $pF_{4,n}$ of the partially tropicalised positive configuration space and introduce the following selection rule: whenever we encounter a cluster containing a redundant ray we stop mutation in this direction and discard all such redundant clusters. Starting from the initial cluster, which by construction does not contain redundant rays, and mutating in this way, we obtain a finite subset of the infinite cluster algebra — the *truncated cluster algebra*. Each of the rational \mathcal{A} -variables in this subset is then by construction in one-to-one correspondence to a tropical ray of $pF_{4,n}$.

3 Infinite mutation sequences and square-root letters

In the previous section, we reviewed how the relation between (partially) tropicalised Grassmannians and Gr(4, n) cluster algebras always allows one to select a finite subset of \mathcal{A} variables of the latter, even in the $n \geq 8$ case where they are infinite. This selection rule is then expected to yield the rational letters of the *n*-particle amplitude in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pSYM.

In the $n \ge 8$ case, non-rational letters are also expected to appear, and a conceptual advance for obtaining them was achieved in [47–49], building on earlier mathematical developments [80, 81]: the main idea, applied more concretely to Gr(4, 8), was to also consider infinite mutation sequences of a rank-2 affine subalgebra, conventionally denoted as $A_1^{(1)}$ in the corresponding Dynkin diagram classification, starting from the clusters singled out by the aforementioned selection rule. For certain of these mutation sequences, the limiting cluster ray does yield a ray of $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4, 8)$ that was not previously accessible by the selection rule, as well as associated square-root letters.

When analysing these infinite mutation sequences, all but two nodes of the cluster we start from may be considered as frozen. In order for this analysis to be able to cover $\widetilde{\text{pTr}}_+(4,n)$ for any n, where the frozen nodes will have different structure, it is therefore necessary to work out $A_1^{(1)}$ sequences with general coefficients. We carry out this task, which also has its intrinsic mathematical merit, in subsection 3.1.

As a check of our formalism, in subsection 3.2 we reapply it to the $pTr_+(4,8)$ case, and confirm that it provides two rays associated to 18 square-root letters, as was previously found in [47]. Then, in subsection 3.3 we compare these results with a more recent refinement of the works [47–49], based on the framework of wall-crossing and scattering diagrams [69]. While this approach naively predicts a large number of additional non-rational letters, very interestingly we find that these are in fact only two: the inequivalent realisations of the four-mass box Gram determinant by eight cyclically ordered massless legs, $\Delta_{1,3,5,7}$ and $\Delta_{2,4,6,8}$. In the next section, we will further apply the methods of section 3.1 to $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,9)$, and thus obtain new predictions for the singularities of nine-particle amplitudes.

Figure 4. Infinite mutation sequence in the affine rank-2 cluster algebra of $A_1^{(1)}$ Dynkin type.

3.1 Mutation sequence of type $A_1^{(1)}$ with general coefficients

In this subsection, we study the infinite mutation sequence of type $A_1^{(1)}$ with general coefficients, depicted in figure 4. The coefficient-free and principal coefficients case was first studied in [80] and [81], and they were later rediscovered in the context of amplitude alphabets, either as above or with a special case of frozen variables in [47–49]. For the convenience of the reader, here we sketch the essential steps for the solution of the corresponding recurrence relation, and defer the remaining proofs and detailed calculations to appendix A.

Consider the rank-2 affine cluster algebra of $A_1^{(1)}$ Dynkin type with 2 *A*-variables and *M* frozen variables. The coefficients $y_{1;0}$ and $y_{2;0}$ are given in terms of the frozen variables a_3, \ldots, a_M and the adjacency matrix b_{ij}^0 of the initial cluster as

$$y_{j;0} = \prod_{i=3}^{M+2} a_i^{b_{ij}^0}, \quad j = 1, 2.$$
 (3.1)

As depicted in figure 4, repeated mutation at node 1 gives rise to sequences of \mathcal{A} -variables $a_{i;j}$ and coefficients $y_{i;j}$ with initial values $a_{1;0}, a_{2;0}$ and $y_{1;0}, y_{2;0}$, respectively.⁸ Furthermore, we may also consider the sequence of associated \mathcal{X} -variables, which are given by $x_{1;j} = a_{2;j}^{-2}y_{1;j}$ and $x_{2;j} = a_{1;j}^2y_{2;j}$. Using the general mutation rules, eqs. (2.10) and (2.12), we obtain the following recursion relations for these sequences for $j \in \mathbb{Z}$

$$a_{2;j+1} = \frac{a_{2;j}^2}{a_{1;j}} \frac{1+x_{1;j}}{1 \oplus y_{1;j}}, \quad a_{1;j+1} = a_{2;j}, \qquad (3.2)$$

$$y_{1;j+1} = \frac{y_{2;j} y_{1;j}^2}{\left(1 \oplus y_{1;j}\right)^2}, \quad y_{2;j+1} = \left(y_{1;j}\right)^{-1}, \tag{3.3}$$

$$x_{1;j+1} = \frac{x_{2;j} x_{1;j}^2}{(1+x_{1;j})^2}, \quad x_{2;j+1} = (x_{1;j})^{-1}.$$
(3.4)

Note that the mutation rule for the \mathcal{A} -variables presented here is of the form of eq. (2.14) and again the mutation rule of the \mathcal{X} -variables is the same as that of the coefficients with cluster-tropical addition replaced by normal addition. Further to these sequences, we introduce the sequence β_j of ratios of consecutive \mathcal{A} -variables

$$\beta_j = \frac{a_{2;j}}{a_{1;j}}, \tag{3.5}$$

which, by eq. (3.2), can equivalently be expressed as $a_{1;j+1}/a_{1;j}$ or $a_{2;j}/a_{2;j-1}$.

⁸Recall that according to the notation introduced in section 2.3, we have found convenient to label all variables with a pair of indices indicating their position i in a given cluster j, such that the mutation along the sequence is always on position i = 1.

Having obtained the recursion relations for the sequence, we will now turn to its solution by linearizing eq. (3.2). Similar to [48, 82], we define the two quantities $K_{1,j}$ and $K_{2,j}$ for each cluster. They are given by

$$K_{1,j} = \left(\gamma_0 \gamma_j^{-1} \beta_0^{-1} \beta_j\right) \left[1 + x_{1;j} + x_{1;j} \left(x_{1;j-1}\right)^{-1}\right], \qquad (3.6)$$

$$K_{2,j} = \left(\gamma_0 \gamma_j^{-1} \beta_0^{-1} \beta_j\right)^2 \left[x_{1;j} \left(x_{1;j-1}\right)^{-1}\right], \qquad (3.7)$$

where we have included a factor $\gamma_0\beta_0^{-1}$ so as to normalize these quantities at j = 0 for later convenience, and the auxiliary sequence γ_j is — up to the prefactors — the cluster-tropical version of $K_{1,j}$, defined as

$$\gamma_j = 1 \oplus y_{1;j} \oplus y_{1;j} (y_{1;j-1})^{-1} .$$
(3.8)

Note that $K_{1,j}$, $K_{2,j}$ and γ_j depend only on the data of the cluster j, as can be seen by noting that due to eqs. (3.3)–(3.4), $(x_{1;j-1})^{-1} = x_{2;j}$ and $(y_{1;j-1})^{-1} = y_{2;j}$. As follows from the mutation relations, $K_{1,j}$ and $K_{2,j}$ are actually invariant along the sequence, see appendix A. From now on they will be denoted by K_1 and K_2 , respectively, and in terms of the initial \mathcal{X} -variables they are explicitly given by

$$K_1 \equiv K_{1,0} = 1 + x_{1;0} + x_{1;0} x_{2;0}, \quad K_2 \equiv K_{2,0} = x_{1;0} x_{2;0}.$$
(3.9)

Using the invariants, we can linearize the recursion relation of the \mathcal{A} -variables, eq. (3.2), to obtain

$$\gamma_j^{-1}\gamma_{j+1}^{-1}a_{1;j+2} - \gamma_0^{-1}\beta_0 K_1 \cdot \gamma_j^{-1}a_{1;j+1} + \gamma_0^{-2}\beta_0^2 K_2 \cdot a_{1;j} = 0.$$
(3.10)

By using $a_{1;j+1} = a_{2;j}$, this recursion can be recast to give an equation for the variables of cluster j + 1 in terms of variables of cluster j only. While this is a linear recurrence relation, the fact that it does not have constant coefficients makes its solution more intricate. However, by considering the new sequence α_j , defined by

$$\alpha_j = \gamma_0^{-1} \gamma_1^{-1} \dots \gamma_{j-1}^{-1} \cdot a_{1;j}$$
(3.11)

for $j \ge 0$ we obtain another recurrence relation given by

$$\alpha_{j+2} - \gamma_0^{-1} \beta_0 K_1 \cdot \alpha_{j+1} + \gamma_0^{-2} \beta_0^2 K_2 \cdot \alpha_j = 0.$$
(3.12)

Being a linear recurrence with constant coefficients, it may now be solved by standard methods based on its characteristic polynomial,

$$P_1(t) = t^2 - \gamma_0^{-1} \beta_0 K_1 \cdot t + \gamma_0^{-2} \beta_0^2 K_2.$$
(3.13)

The latter has two roots β_{\pm} that are given by

$$\beta_{\pm} = \frac{a_{2;0}}{a_{1;0}} \frac{K_1 \pm \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}{2\gamma_0} , \qquad (3.14)$$

and which correspond to the $j \to \infty$ limit of both the ratio α_{j+1}/α_j and β_j , as can be seen by first observing that $\alpha_{j+1}/\alpha_j = \gamma_j^{-1}\beta_j$. Using that $\gamma_j \to 1$ for $j \to \infty$, as proven in appendix A, it follows that, assuming convergence, the ratio α_{j+1}/α_j has the same limit as β_j . Furthermore, dividing the recurrence (3.12) by α_j and taking the limit $j \to \infty$, we see that the limit of the α -ratio, and thus that of β_j , is given by the roots of P_1 .

Using the roots of the characteristic polynomial, we obtain the most general solution for the sequence $a_{1;j}$ as⁹

$$a_{1;j} = (\gamma_0 \gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_{j-1}) \left[C_+ (\beta_+)^j + C_- (\beta_-)^j \right], \qquad (3.15)$$

whereas we have used eq. (3.11) to express $a_{1;j}$ in terms of α_j . Note that since γ_j becomes 1 for $j \geq J$ for some integer J, the prefactor becomes constant at some point. The coefficients C_{\pm} can be fixed via the initial conditions $a_{1;0}$ and $a_{1;1} = \gamma_0^{-1} a_{2;0}$ to be

$$C_{\pm} = a_{1,0} \frac{\pm 2 \mp K_1 + \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}{2\sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}} \,. \tag{3.16}$$

In addition to the infinite mutation sequence of repeatedly mutating $a_{1;j}$, we can also consider the opposite direction, which amounts to repeatedly mutating $a_{2;j}$. As is explained in more detail in appendix A, the solution to this recurrence can be obtained in a similar way and is given by

$$a_{2;-j} = (\gamma_0 \gamma_{-1} \cdots \gamma_{-j+1})^{-1} \left[\tilde{C}_+ (\beta_-)^{-j} + \tilde{C}_- (\beta_+)^{-j} \right], \qquad (3.17)$$

for $j \ge 0$. As is demonstrated in appendix A, γ_{-j} also becomes 1 for $j \ge J$ for some integer J. The coefficients \tilde{C}_{\pm} can again be obtained from the initial conditions and are given by

$$\tilde{C}_{\pm} = a_{2;0} \frac{\pm 2K_2 \mp K_1 + \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}{2\sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}} \,. \tag{3.18}$$

Finally, let us briefly comment on the associated limit ray. In the $j \to \infty$ limit, the ratio of consecutive cluster variables, eq. (3.14), obeys a generalized form of the separation principle of eq. (2.15). That is, it factorizes into a monomial in the initial \mathcal{A} -variables times a ratio of algebraic function with a cluster-tropical sum, which can be interpreted as the (generalized) cluster-tropical version of the algebraic function. In particular, as we have explained above eq. (3.14), γ_0 is the tropical version of K_1 , and it is natural to consider it also as the (generalized) cluster-tropical version of $\sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}$. Analogously to the definition of g-vectors from the exponents of the \mathcal{A} -coordinate representation of eq. (2.15), from eq. (3.14) we may thus associate $g_{\beta} = (-1, 1)$ to the limit. Indeed, considering the sequence of g-vectors associated to the sequence of \mathcal{A} -variables, we find that it does converge to g_{β} . Note, however, that this is the limit ray with reference to the $A_1^{(1)}$ cluster algebra only. In practice, to obtain the limit ray of some embedding of such a cluster algebra, we use the mutation relation for the cluster rays given by eq. (2.17).

⁹Note that this is in fact the general solution of the quantity α_j of eq. (3.11): we have not attempted to also find the general solution of the γ_j prefactor, since for our purposes only ratios where this prefactor cancels will be needed.

3.2 Application: $pTr_{+}(4, 8)$ and the eight-particle alphabet

The remarkable feature of the infinite mutation sequences considered in the previous subsection is that they yield quantities containing square roots, see eqs. (3.15), (3.16), and (3.17), (3.18). The main idea of the works [47-49] was that these quantities thus provide natural candidates for the non-rational letters of amplitudes, focusing on the thenunknown frontier of multiplicity eight, related to the Gr(4,8) cluster algebra. Note that while the values of the above-mentioned quantities differ depending on the choice of coefficients, square roots are always present.

In more detail, all three aforementioned papers identified $A_1^{(1)}$ as an affine rank-2 subalgebra of the cluster algebra in question, and [49] analysed this subalgebra with principal coefficients as a proof of concept. References [47] and [48] additionally found the generating functional of the mutation sequences, roughly equivalent to the general solutions (3.15) and (3.17), for the particular case of frozen variables required to analyse the Gr(4, 8) cluster algebra, from the tropical geometry and stringy canonical form approach, respectively.

If one assumes a one-to-one correspondence between tropical rays and letters of the symbol alphabet, then the natural choice also respecting the natural symmetry of the latter is the ratio β_+/β_- . This possibility cannot be currently excluded if one restricts to MHV amplitudes, which are technically speaking the only ones having $\widetilde{\mathrm{Gr}}(4, n)$ as their space of kinematics (beyond MHV, the analysis of the kinematic space is complicated by the existence of rational functions on top of the transcendental ones studied here). Indeed, through the currently known loop order L = 2, the eight-particle MHV amplitude only contains rational letters [83, 84], so it could be that the only additional square-root letters starting to appear at $L \geq 3$ are those uniquely associated to tropical rays.

Nevertheless, in [47] it was further noticed that if the direction of approach to the limit ray is also taken into account, such that many square-root letters are associated to each limit ray in a particular fashion, then one in fact obtains the complete alphabet of the 2loop NMHV amplitude [45], which the unique association of letters to rays cannot account for. Along with a complementary analysis based on plabic graphs [85–87], see also [88] appearing simultaneously with this paper, this seems to suggest that despite the apparent complications mentioned above for non-MHV amplitudes in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pSYM, the symbol alphabet may be independent of the helicity configuration, at least at multiplicity n = 8.

In this paper, we will adopt the prescription of [47] for associating many square-root letters to a given limiting ray associated to a given $A_1^{(1)}$ subalgebra of the truncated Gr(4, n) cluster algebra, which in the conventions of the previous subsection is given by¹⁰

$$\phi_0 \equiv \frac{C_+}{C_-} = \frac{2 - K_1 + \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}{-2 + K_1 + \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}, \quad \tilde{\phi}_0 \equiv \frac{\tilde{C}_+}{\tilde{C}_-} = \frac{2K_2 - K_1 + \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}{-2K_2 + K_1 + \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}, \quad (3.19)$$

where the quantities appearing here have been defined in eqs. (3.9), (3.16) and (3.18).

The great merit of the analysis we carried out in the previous section, and of the above formula, is that it can be directly applied to any such subalgebra for any n, not necessarily

¹⁰More precisely, when specialized to n = 8 the formulas below reduce to the negative inverse of those provided in the latter reference, with this difference being immaterial at the level of symbol letters.

equal to eight. All we need as input is the data of a given *origin cluster*, namely the cluster containing a $A_1^{(1)}$ cluster subalgebra from which the infinite mutation sequence starts, such as for example the one depicted in figure 5 for n = 8.11

So our results can in principle be specialized to yield predictions for the symbol alphabet of scattering amplitudes at any multiplicity n, and in the next section we will indeed apply them to the n = 9 case. As a first cross check however, in the remainder of this subsection we will use our method to confirm the results reported in [47] for the eightparticle alphabet. Let us also comment that while the prescription (3.19) may currently seem ad-hoc and only justified by the agreement of its symbol alphabet predictions with explicit computations, in the next subsection we will provide further evidence about its correctness by comparing it with a more recent approach based on scattering diagrams and wall-crossing [69].

Focusing now on the case of eight-particle scattering, we find a total of 3,600 origin clusters with a $A_1^{(1)}$ cluster subalgebra in the 121,460 clusters of the cluster algebra of Gr(4,8) truncated by $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,8)$. The rays of the variables mutated in the infinite mutation sequences starting at these origin clusters converge to four different limit rays. Interestingly, only two of these limit rays are contained in $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,8)$, whereas the other two are contained only in $\widetilde{Tr}_+(4,8)$ and not its partially tropicalised version. Similar to the truncation rule used to obtain a finite subset of rational cluster variables, we discard the limits of the origin quivers whose limit rays are not contained in $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,8)$. This leaves us with a truncated set of 2,800 origin clusters of which 56 for each of the two limit rays are unique,¹² since many of these clusters only differ in parts of the quiver that do not affect the $A_1^{(1)}$ cluster subalgebra and thus also not the limit of its infinite mutation sequence.

In this way, we find a total of 112 different origin clusters giving rise to 224 squareroot letters via eqs. (3.19). However, these 224 letters are not multiplicatively independent. From the perspective of the alphabet — essentially the set of logarithms of these letters — this means that not all of the letters are linearly independent and hence are redundant. While the presence of square roots complicates the elimination of these redundancies, this can be done using an approach similar to that of [89], which we will describe in more detail in section 4.2, where it is used again. For the case at hand, we find that the aforementioned 224 letters reduce to 18 multiplicatively independent letters, which are equivalent to the square-root letters reported in [47] and previously known to appear in the two-loop NMHV eight-particle amplitude, as computed in [45].¹³

To summarise, in total we obtain all 274 tropical rays of $pTr_+(4,8) - 272$ rays associated to one rational letter of the truncated cluster algebra each and 2 rays associated to 9 multiplicatively independent square-root letters obtained as the limits of infinite mutation

¹¹More concretely, to apply the above formulas in this example, we only need to evaluate eq. (3.9) with $x_{1;0} \rightarrow x_1$ and $x_{2;0} \rightarrow x_9$.

¹²The 800 origin clusters whose limit rays are only contained in $\widetilde{\text{Tr}}_+(4,8)$ reduce to 32 different origin clusters for each of the rays.

¹³Note that the 18 square-root letters can alternatively be obtained by solving polynomial equations associated to certain plabic graphs [85, 86]. As soon as one attempts to also incorporate rational letters in this approach, however, non-plabic graphs are required as well [87]. In this case the solution space includes all cluster variables of Gr(4, 8), that is the alphabet becomes infinite again.

sequences each. This 290-letter alphabet contains all letters previously known to appear in the eight-particle MHV and NMHV amplitudes.

3.3 Comparison with the scattering diagram approach

A common element of the majority of different efforts to predict the symbol alphabet of *n*particle amplitudes in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pSYM, initially based on Grassmannian cluster algebras [16], and more recently on tropical Grassmannians [47, 49] or stringy canonical forms [48], is that they correspond to different compactifications of the positive part of the space of kinematics $\widetilde{\mathrm{Gr}}(4, n)$. More recently, another such compactification refining the aforementioned works, and relying on the concepts of wall-crossing and scattering diagrams, has been proposed [69].

Having discussed the predictions of the tropical geometry approach for the eightparticle alphabet in the previous subsection, here we will compare them with those of the scattering diagram approach. In a nutshell, while the latter yields 72 letters (36 per limit ray of $\widetilde{\text{pTr}}_+(4,8)$), out of which 56 are naively non-rational, we will show that in fact *all* of these letters are contained in the 290-letter octagon alphabet of the previous subsection, *except* for the square roots of the two Gram determinants associated to the four-mass box,

$$\Delta_{1,3,5,7} = \left(1 - \frac{\langle 1234 \rangle \langle 5678 \rangle}{\langle 1256 \rangle \langle 3478 \rangle} - \frac{\langle 1278 \rangle \langle 3456 \rangle}{\langle 1256 \rangle \langle 3478 \rangle}\right)^2 - 4 \frac{\langle 1278 \rangle \langle 1234 \rangle \langle 3456 \rangle \langle 5678 \rangle}{(\langle 1256 \rangle \langle 3478 \rangle)^2} , \quad (3.20)$$
$$\Delta_{2,4,6,8} = \left(1 - \frac{\langle 2345 \rangle \langle 1678 \rangle}{\langle 2367 \rangle \langle 1458 \rangle} - \frac{\langle 1238 \rangle \langle 4567 \rangle}{\langle 2367 \rangle \langle 1458 \rangle}\right)^2 - 4 \frac{\langle 1238 \rangle \langle 2345 \rangle \langle 4567 \rangle \langle 1678 \rangle}{(\langle 2367 \rangle \langle 1458 \rangle)^2} , \quad (3.21)$$

whereas $\Delta_{2,4,6,8}$ is related to $\Delta_{1,3,5,7}$ by the cyclic shift $\langle ijkl \rangle \rightarrow \langle i+1j+1k+1l+1 \rangle$.

We view the almost complete overlap of the two approaches at multiplicity n = 8 as a strong indication of their correctness, and will further comment on the presence or absence of the extra letters, eqs. (3.20) and (3.21), from amplitudes and Feynman integrals. To provide more general backing to this conclusion, later in this section we will also show that the square-root letters obtained from the tropical geometry approach are always contained in those of the scattering diagram approach for any n. But before this, let us briefly provide some background information on scattering diagrams.

Basics of scattering diagrams. A scattering diagram can be thought of as a generalisation of the g-vector fan of the cluster algebra, as defined by eq. (2.15), that also contains the limits of infinite mutation sequences. In the g-vector fan of a cluster algebra, each \mathcal{A} variable is associated to one of the rays in the fan. The rays of all variables in a cluster then form a cone, which intersects other cones that share some of the variables. A codimension-1 intersection, or *wall*, between cones that share all but one variable corresponds to the mutation of the variable that is not shared.

In the scattering diagram, we associate a variable x_{γ_i} to each of the rays in a cone. These *cone variables* are related to the \mathcal{X} -variables of the cone in the following way. Consider a wall of the cone and the \mathcal{X} -variable x_j that is mutated when passing through the wall. Denote the (appropriately normalized) vector perpendicular to the wall and pointing



Figure 5. Principal part of the origin cluster in Gr(4, 8) utilized to find the square-root letters. From this quiver, it is also evident that $Gr(4, 8) \simeq E_7^{(1,1)}$ in the extended affine Dynkin diagram classification [71].

into the cone by $\gamma_j^{\perp} = c_i^j \gamma_i$, whereas the γ_i denote the canonical basis vectors. We then have the relation

$$x_j = \prod_i \left(x_{\gamma_i} \right)^{c_i^j} \,. \tag{3.22}$$

Alternatively, we can use the inverse of eq. (3.22) to express the variables x_{γ_i} in terms of the \mathcal{X} -variables x_i of the cone. Note that the labelling is such that the wall denoted by j is that which is spanned by the rays associated to all \mathcal{A} -variables a_i except that of a_j . As we will see shortly, the advantage of using the cone variables is that they remain finite and have a well-defined limit in the relevant infinite mutation sequences.

The mutation, or wall crossing, of the cone variables is implemented by multiplying them with powers of a function $f(x_{\gamma_j^{\perp}})$ which is attached to each of the walls, whereas the argument $x_{\gamma_j^{\perp}}$ is equal to x_j or its inverse, depending on the side from which the wall is approached. For walls that are part of the **g**-vector fan, this function is given by $f(x_{\gamma_j^{\perp}}) = 1 + x_{\gamma_j^{\perp}}$. Together with eq. (3.22), this reproduces the mutation rule for the x_i . Extending the cluster algebra framework, the wall crossing function for walls that are not part of the cluster algebra can be obtained by self-consistency conditions.

Eight-particle alphabet predictions and comparison with tropical geometry. Let us now review and further analyse the predictions of the scattering diagrams framework for the alphabet of the eight-particle amplitude [69], as well as compare them to the 290letter $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,8)$ alphabet discussed in the previous section. We will only discuss the boundary structure around one of the two limit rays of $\operatorname{Gr}(4,8)$, since the letters associated to the other can be obtained by the cyclic shift $\langle ijkl \rangle \rightarrow \langle i+1 \ j+1 \ k+1 \ l+1 \rangle$.

In a first step, one mutates from the initial cluster to an origin cluster containing a $A_1^{(1)}$ subalgebra. Concretely, performing the mutations $\{1, 2, 4, 1, 6, 8\}$ leads to the cluster depicted in figure 5. The parameterisation of the \mathcal{X} -variables x_i in this cluster in terms of Plücker variables as well as all other data required to reconstruct the non-rational alphabet can be found in appendix B.

Next, one expresses the cone variables along the $A_1^{(1)}$ sequence originating from this cluster in terms of its \mathcal{X} -variables x_i by using the inverse of eq. (3.22). Compared to the x_i , the cone variables do converge to a finite function when taking the limit of the infinite sequence. These limits correspond to the cone variables $x_{\gamma_i}^0$ of a cone asymptotically close

to the limit ray, also known as an *asymptotic chamber*, and are given by

$$\begin{aligned} x_{\gamma_{i}}^{0} &= x_{i} \quad \text{for} \quad i \in \{2, 3, 4, 7\}, \\ x_{\gamma_{i}}^{0} &= \frac{x_{i}}{2} \left(1 + x_{1} \left(1 + x_{9} \right) + \sqrt{\Delta'} \right) \quad \text{for} \quad i \in \{5, 6, 8\}, \\ x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} &= \frac{4x_{1}\Delta'}{\left(1 + x_{1} - x_{1}x_{9} + \sqrt{\Delta'} \right)^{2}}, \quad x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0} &= \frac{x_{9}}{4} \left(1 + \frac{1 - x_{1}(1 + x_{9})}{\sqrt{\Delta'}} \right)^{2}, \end{aligned}$$
(3.23)

where $\Delta' = (1 + x_1(1 + x_9))^2 - 4x_1x_9$. In contrast to just considering the cluster algebra itself, one can now utilise wall crossing to find other asymptotic chambers and their variables. This was carried out in [69] by means of an extensive computer search, yielding a basis of 36 multiplicatively independent polynomials of the $x_{\gamma_i}^0$, proposed to contain all non-rational letters (in the original \mathcal{X} - or Plücker variables) of the eight-particle amplitude. It was also noticed that 10 of these polynomials depend only on the rational \mathcal{X} -variables x_i for $i \in \{2, 3, 4, 7\}$, such that the set of non-rational letters is immediately reduced to (a maximum of) 26 letters.

Very interestingly, we notice that for another 6 of these letters the square roots contained in them cancel out, such that they are also secretly rational. What is more, there are 10 multiplicative combinations of the remaining 20 letters that turn out to be rational as well,¹⁴ see appendix B for details. All in all, this implies that the scattering diagram approach in fact predicts 26 rational and 10 square-root letters for one of the two Gr(4, 8)limit rays, and more concretely the latter ones may be chosen to be

$$f_{1} = (x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0})^{-1} (1 - x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0})^{2} , \quad f_{2} = x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0} (1 - x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0})^{2} ,$$

$$f_{3} = \frac{1 + x_{\gamma_{5}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0}}{1 + x_{\gamma_{5}}^{0}} , \qquad f_{4} = \frac{1 + x_{\gamma_{8}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0}}{1 + x_{\gamma_{8}}^{0}} , \qquad f_{5} = \frac{1 + x_{\gamma_{2}}^{0} (1 + x_{\gamma_{8}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0})}{1 + x_{\gamma_{2}}^{0} (1 + x_{\gamma_{8}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0}))} ,$$

$$f_{6} = \frac{1 + x_{\gamma_{3}} (1 + x_{\gamma_{2}}^{0} (1 + x_{\gamma_{8}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0}))}{1 + x_{\gamma_{3}} (1 + x_{\gamma_{2}}^{0} (1 + x_{\gamma_{8}}^{0}))} , \qquad (3.24)$$

together with f_7, f_8, f_9 obtained from replacing $x_{\gamma_3}^0 \to x_{\gamma_7}^0$, $x_{\gamma_2}^0 \to x_{\gamma_4}^0$, and $x_{\gamma_8}^0 \to x_{\gamma_6}^0$. As already mentioned, another 10 letters associated to the other limit ray may be obtained by a cyclic shift of the momentum twistors.

How about the relation of the scattering diagram letters to the tropical 290-letter eight-particle alphabet, discussed in the previous section? Starting with the 26 rational scattering diagram letters, we find that they are all contained in the $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,8)$ alphabet. As far as the square-root letters are concerned, as already pointed out in [69], 9 of them (plus cyclic) are also contained in the $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,8)$ alphabet, and we also confirm this to be the case. In the square-root letter basis (3.24), these in particular correspond to f_1, \ldots, f_9 . So the final conclusion is that the only scattering diagram letter not contained in the $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,8)$ alphabet is f_{10} , which remarkably can be written as (see again appendix B)

$$f_{10} = \frac{\langle 1256 \rangle \langle 3478 \rangle}{\langle 1278 \rangle \langle 3456 \rangle} \sqrt{\Delta_{1,3,5,7}}, \qquad (3.25)$$

 $^{^{14}\}mathrm{We}$ thank Dima Chicherin for pointing out the existence of these additional relations to us.

together with its cyclic image, where the square-roots associated to the four-mass box have been defined in eqs. (3.20) and (3.21). Given that the factor in front of the square root is a monomial in the rational letters, one could equally well redefine the letter so as to remove it. For the interested reader, we provide the complete candidate eight-particle alphabet consisting of the 292 letters coming from the union of the tropical geometry and scattering diagram approaches in the ancillary file Gr48Alphabet.m, which is attached to the arXiv submission of this article.

The fact that the two approaches overlap almost completely greatly reinforces the expectation that all singularities of eight-particle amplitudes are contained in the aforementioned candidate alphabet. In a sense, scattering diagrams provide a more systematic framework for taking infinite mutation sequences into account, and especially for taking the direction of approach to a given limit ray into account, thus justifying the particular choice of eqs. (3.19) for assigning many symbol letters (or equivalently generalisations of rational cluster variables) to it. On the other hand, while degenerate scattering diagrams have been proposed as an analog of our method for selecting a finite subset of cluster variables with the help of tropical Grassmannians, a stumbling block is currently the significant ambiguity in their construction.¹⁵ It would be very interesting to further clarify the relation between the two approaches. While our discussion so far has been restricted to the n = 8 case, we will shortly show that their similarity extends to any n: in particular, that the tropical square-root letters are always a subset of the scattering diagram square-root letters.

Let us also comment on the plausibility of the additional scattering diagram letters, the square roots of the Gram determinants, eqs. (3.20) and (3.21), appearing as letters of the eight-particle amplitude. On the one hand, $\Delta_{1,3,5,7}$ and $\Delta_{2,4,6,8}$ are always positive inside the positive region [48], and so any arguments based on the expectation that amplitudes never have singularities in this region cannot exclude it. On the other hand, we observe that these letters are not present in explicit two-loop results for the (appropriately normalised) eight-particle amplitude in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pSYM. As an additional source of information on this question, one could also consider the relation between the alphabet of the latter, and that of five-particle amplitudes in Lorentz-invariant theories, recently established in [90]. There, it was pointed out that while analogous square-root letters appear in individual integrals contributing to the two-loop five-point amplitudes, these cancel out in appropriately defined finite remainders, see also [91]. This analogy seems to suggest that at a minimum, $\Delta_{1,3,5,7}$ and $\Delta_{2,4,6,8}$ may contribute to eight-point integrals contributing to the $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pSYM amplitude. Settling whether they survive in the final expression for the latter calls for explicit higher-loop computations, however already this discussion points to scattering diagrams as an attractive tool for studying singularities of Feynman integrals. Their potential in this respect will be studied elsewhere [92].

Finally, it is interesting to note that the discrete symmetry of the eight-particle alphabet respects some of the structure of the infinite cluster algebra of Gr(4, 8). In particular, the group of automorphisms of the origin quiver, which can be traced back to the group of

 $^{^{15}}$ Note that the set of 26+26 rational letters that come as a byproduct of the scattering diagram analysis is too small to contain the 2-loop (N)MHV eight-particle amplitude.

automorphisms of the initial quiver, is given by the transformation

$$x_2 \leftrightarrow x_4, \quad x_3 \leftrightarrow x_7, \quad x_6 \leftrightarrow x_8.$$
 (3.26)

By the general theory [93], this quiver automorphism extends to an automorphism of the entire (infinite) cluster algebra. When replacing

$$x_i \to x_{\gamma_i}^0 \,, \tag{3.27}$$

in the above equation, this is also a symmetry of the square-root letters. Furthermore, it can be easily verified that the rational part of the alphabet is also symmetric under the same transformation, implying that the truncation procedure as well as the procedure by which we obtained the square-root letters from the scattering diagram are compatible with this symmetry of the infinite cluster algebra. Note that this symmetry is specific to the eight-particle alphabet since this automorphism only exists for Gr(4, 8).

Comparison of algebraic letters at any multiplicity. We now proceed to show that the tropical square-root letters of eq. (3.19) are contained in the alphabet obtained from the scattering diagram approach at any multiplicity n. In particular this adds further support to our analysis of the n = 9 case in the next section, which has been carried out relying on the aforementioned equation.

For simplicity, let us start by considering an $A_1^{(1)}$ cluster algebra with principal coefficients. The cone variables along the infinite mutation sequence are given by

$$x_{\gamma_{1};j} = (x_{1;j})^{1-j} (x_{2;j})^{-j} , \quad x_{\gamma_{2};j} = (x_{1;j})^{j} (x_{2;j})^{1+j} .$$
(3.28)

We can now use that $x_{1;j} = a_{2;j}^{-2} y_{1;j}$ and $x_{2;j} = a_{1;j}^2 y_{2;j}$ to express the cone variables in terms of the \mathcal{A} -variables and coefficients along the sequence. Due to working with principial coefficients, it can be shown that $(y_{1;j})^{1-j} (y_{2;j})^{-j} = y_{1;0}$ and $(y_{1;j})^j (y_{2;j})^{1+j} = y_{2;0}$ such that we can use eq. (3.15) to perform the limit $j \to \infty$, which is given by

$$x_{\gamma_1}^+ \equiv x_{\gamma_1;\infty} = y_{1;0} \left(\tilde{C}_- \right)^{-2}, \quad x_{\gamma_2}^+ \equiv x_{\gamma_2;\infty} = y_{2;0} \left(C_+ \right)^2, \tag{3.29}$$

where C_{\pm} and \tilde{C}_{\pm} have been defined in eqs. (3.16) and (3.18), respectively. These are the variables attached to the asymptotic chamber, which is the cone asymptotically close to the limit ray that we land in when following the infinite mutation sequence in this direction. Note that from the aforementioned equations it follows that these variables are actually algebraic functions in the \mathcal{X} -variables $x_{1;0}, x_{2;0}$ of the initial cluster only, since $x_{1;0} = a_{2;0}^{-2} \cdot y_{1;0}$ and $x_{2;0} = a_{1;0}^2 \cdot y_{2;0}$.

We can now use wall-crossing to obtain the variables of the asymptotic chamber accessed by following the other direction of the mutation sequence, that is by repeatedly mutating $a_{2;j}$. The function associated to the *limiting wall* of the scattering diagram that separates the two asymptotic chambers accessed by following the two directions of the mutation sequence is given by

$$f(x_{\gamma^{\perp}}) = y_{2;0} \frac{(C_{-})^2 \tilde{C}_{-}}{\tilde{C}_{+}} \equiv \frac{1}{y_{1;0}} \frac{\left(\tilde{C}_{-}\right)^2 C_{-}}{C_{+}}, \qquad (3.30)$$

such that the variables of the other asymptotic chamber can be obtained from

$$x_{\gamma_1}^+ \longrightarrow x_{\gamma_1}^- = x_{\gamma_1}^+ \cdot f(x_{\gamma^{\perp}})^2, \qquad x_{\gamma_2}^+ \longrightarrow x_{\gamma_2}^- = x_{\gamma_2}^+ \cdot f(x_{\gamma^{\perp}})^{-2}.$$
(3.31)

From eqs. (3.29)–(3.31), we see that the four variables $x_{\gamma_i}^{\pm}$ associated to the two asymptotic chambers are made up of the four coefficients C_{\pm} , \tilde{C}_{\pm} as well as the initial coefficients $y_{1;0}, y_{2;0}$, which are monomials in the rational cluster variables. It then follows immediately that the algebraic letters of eqs. (3.19) are given as monomials in the multiplicative basis formed by these four variables. To be precise, we have $(\phi_0)^2 = (x_{\gamma_1}^+ x_{\gamma_1}^-)^{-1}$ and $(\tilde{\phi}_0)^2 = x_{\gamma_2}^+ x_{\gamma_2}^- (x_{\gamma_1}^+ x_{\gamma_1}^-)^2$. An equivalent statement also holds true when considering general coefficients, since the generalized versions of eqs. (3.29)–(3.31) only differ by a further monomial in the rational variables.

4 $\mathbf{pTr}_+(4,9)$ and the nine-particle alphabet

In this section, we apply the techniques first introduced in [46, 47, 49], and further developed in the previous sections, in order to obtain predictions for the symbol alphabet of the nineparticle amplitude in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pSYM. In subsection 4.1, we first truncate the infinite Gr(4,9) cluster algebra with the help of the inherently finite partially tropicalised positive configuration space $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,9)$ as reviewed in section 2.1, in order to obtain the rational part of the alphabet, which we find consists of 3,078 letters in one-to-one correspondence to tropical rays of $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,9)$. Then, in subsection 4.2 we study infinite mutation sequences of $A_1^{(1)}$ subalgebras of the truncated cluster algebra, and in this fashion determine an additional 324 limit rays of $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,9)$. It is especially here, that our new results for such subalgebras with general coefficients, presented in subsections 3.1 and 3.2, allow us to associate to these rays square-root letters expected to appear in the amplitude, in particular a total of 2,349 multiplicatively independent such letters. A new feature of the nine-particle case is that the procedure we have described falls short of yielding 27 rays of $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,9)$. The discussion of alternative ways for accessing these rays, and of their possible significance for amplitudes, are presented in the next section.

Before moving on, let us briefly recall the discrete symmetries of $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pSYM amplitudes, which will be useful in what follows. Using the supersymmetry of the theory and combining the amplitudes with different external states into a superamplitude, the latter can be shown to be invariant under the transformations of the *dihedral group* [94]. This symmetry group consists of the *n cyclic permutations* $i \to i + 1$ of the integer indices of the Plücker variables, which is equivalent to the cyclic permutation of the columns of the $4 \times n$ matrix describing Gr(4, n), as well as the *dihedral flip* $i \to n + 1 - i$. For MHV amplitudes, the aforementioned symmetries straightforwardly carry over to the transcendental functions appearing in them, and hence also to their alphabet. Note that in the case discussed here n = 9 and throughout the text the identification $i + n \sim i$ for the indices of the Plücker variables is implied.



Figure 6. Initial seed of the cluster algebra of Gr(4, 9). The boxed variables are frozen and hence not mutated.

4.1 Rational letters from the truncated cluster algebra

Similarly to the eight-particle case, we start mutating from the initial cluster of Gr(4,9), which is depicted in figure 6. To tame the infinity of the cluster algebra we stop mutating in a given direction whenever the result of this mutation is a cluster variable whose associated ray is redundant with respect to the totally positive (partially) tropicalised configuration space — that is, the ray does not lie on a maximal intersection of tropical hypersurfaces. By this truncation procedure, we obtain a finite subset of the infinite cluster algebra and thus a finite collection of \mathcal{A} -variables.

For computational purposes, we computed the truncated cluster algebra in two steps. First, we performed the aforementioned finite number of mutations only on the adjacency matrix, eq. (2.13), and cluster rays, eqs. (2.16)–(2.17). Being only matrix operations, this can be done much more efficiently than factoring the rational expressions of the variables. Having computed the truncated cluster fan, we scanned it for paths of mutations connecting the initial cluster seed with a cluster containing a given ray. Due to the one-to-one correspondence of \mathcal{A} -variables and rays, we finally mutated the variables along these paths to obtain all cluster variables.

We find that the truncated cluster algebra obtained from the partially tropicalised totally positive configuration space $\widetilde{\text{pTr}}_+(4,9)$ contains 3,078 rational \mathcal{A} -variables in 24,102,954 clusters. These variables are all homogeneous polynomials in the Plücker variables of degree up to 6, see table 2. For comparison, we have also carried out the same truncation procedure for the full positive tropical configuration space $\widetilde{\text{Tr}}_+(4,9)$, this time finding 12,645 \mathcal{A} -variables distributed in 55,363,988 clusters, whose multiplicity per degree are also listed in the same table.

As already mentioned in section 2.2, existing data and symmetry reasons point to $\widetilde{\text{pTr}}_+(4,9)$ as the minimal choice relevant for scattering amplitudes, so unless otherwise

Degree	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	Total
$\widetilde{\mathrm{pTr}}_+(4,9)$	117	576	1287	963	126	9					3078
$\widetilde{\mathrm{Tr}}_+(4,9)$	117	576	1854	3159	2943	1926	1296	531	180	63	12645

Table 2. Number of \mathcal{A} -variables of the truncated cluster algebra of Gr(4,9) grouped by their (homogeneous) polynomial degree in the Plücker variables. At degree 1, all Plücker variables appear when also including the frozen $\langle i i + 1 i + 2 i + 3 \rangle$ variables.

stated we will be focusing on the latter. Explicitly, the \mathcal{A} -coordinates of degree up to three that make up the rational part of our candidate nine-particle alphabet are schematically given by¹⁶

- all single Plücker variables $\langle ijkl \rangle$,
- 64 cyclic (37 dihedral) classes of degree two consisting of $\langle 1i(jkl) \cap (mno) \rangle$ with $i \in \{1, 2, 3, 5, 6, 7\},$
- 143 cyclic (74 dihedral) classes of degree three consisting of
 - $\circ \ 8 \text{ classes of type } \left\langle (\overline{i}) \cap (jkl) \cap (mno) \cap (pqr) \right\rangle \text{ with } i \in \{2, 3, 4, 5, 7\}, \\ 35 \text{ of type } \left\langle (\overline{i}) \cap (jkl) \cap (\overline{m}) \cap (nop) \right\rangle \text{ with } 2 \leq i \leq 7 \text{ and } 4 \leq m \leq 9, \\ 20 \text{ of type } \left\langle (\overline{i}) \cap (jkl) \cap (\overline{m}) \cap (\overline{n}) \right\rangle \text{ with } i \in \{1, 2, 4, 5\}, 4 \leq m \leq 7, 6 \leq n \leq 9, \\ 1 \text{ of type } \left\langle (\overline{2}) \cap (\overline{7}) \cap (\overline{5}) \cap (\overline{9}) \right\rangle,$
 - 40 classes of type ⟨i(12) ∩ (jkl)(mno) ∩ (pqr)⟩ with 3 ≤ i ≤ 9,
 2 of ⟨4(13) ∩ (896)(895) ∩ (6)⟩ and ⟨8(13) ∩ (5)(549) ∩ (679)⟩,
 2 of ⟨3(18) ∩ (8)(245) ∩ (267)⟩ and ⟨7(18) ∩ (235)(236) ∩ (5)⟩,

 $\begin{array}{l} \circ \ \ 30 \ {\rm classes} \ {\rm of} \ {\rm type} \ \langle i(12) \cap (klm)(no) \cap (pqr)s \rangle \ {\rm with} \ o=n+1, \\ 2 \ {\rm of} \ \langle 4(12) \cap (\bar{8})(68) \cap (\bar{2})5 \rangle \ {\rm and} \ \langle 5(79) \cap (\bar{2})(12) \cap (\bar{4})6 \rangle, \\ 2 \ {\rm of} \ \langle 4(13) \cap (\bar{8})(67) \cap (\bar{2})5 \rangle \ {\rm and} \ \langle 6(89) \cap (\bar{2})(13) \cap (\bar{5})7 \rangle, \\ 1 \ {\rm of} \ \langle 8(14) \cap (\bar{6})(56) \cap (\bar{3})9 \rangle. \end{array}$

We have included these, as well as the remaining higher-degree letters, in the ancillary file Gr49RationalAlphabet.m attached to the arXiv submission of this article, where the precise ranges of the indices not stated in the text may be found as well. Note that the representation is not unique due to the many ways to equivalently express these polynomials via the Plücker identities.

¹⁶In this list, all types of letters are to be read as disjoint sets, such that e.g. the 8 classes of type $\langle (\bar{i}) \cap (jkl) \cap (mno) \cap (pqr) \rangle$ are meant to not include those of type $\langle (\bar{i}) \cap (jkl) \cap (\bar{m}) \cap (nop) \rangle$, etc. We use notations where (\bar{a}) corresponds to the plane (a - 1 a a + 1) in momentum twistor space, the intersection of a line and a plane is given by $\langle I(ab) \cap (cde)J \rangle = \langle IaJ \rangle \langle bcde \rangle + \langle IbJ \rangle \langle cdea \rangle$, and the intersection of two planes by $\langle I(abc) \cap (def)J \rangle = \langle IaJJ \rangle \langle cdef \rangle + \langle IbcJ \rangle \langle adef \rangle + \langle IcaJ \rangle \langle bdef \rangle$ for appropriate index sets $I, J \subset \{1, \ldots, 9\}$. See e.g. [95] for more details.

In total, the rational part of our candidate nine-particle alphabet consists of 3,087 \mathcal{A} -coordinates forming 3,078 dual conformally invariant letters, arranged in 342 cyclic classes which always have multiplicity 9. If one also considers the dihedral flip transformation, the alphabet consists of 9, 37, 74, 57, 7, and 1 dihedral classes of rational letters of degree 1 to 6, respectively (the multiplicity of dihedral classes may be either 9 or 18, depending on whether a flip relates two cyclic classes or maps one back to itself). Consequently, the proposed rational alphabet is dihedrally invariant.

Let us conclude this section with some further comparisons and remarks on the structure of the rational part of our candidate alphabet. First of all, we can compare it with the explicit results for the symbol of the two-loop NMHV nine-particle amplitude, computed recently in [74]. The latter contains 99 square-root letters, which we will discuss in the next section, as well as 522 dual conformally invariant rational letters that are polynomials in the Plücker variables of degree up to three. We find that all of these rational letters are indeed contained in our alphabet, which serves as a first consistency check. Note that the 216 nine-particle MHV letters [83] are all rational and contained in the NMHV ones, and hence our proposal trivially covers this helicity configuration as well.

To make the comparison more precise, the alphabet of [74] contains all degree one letters of the alphabet proposed here except $\langle 1357 \rangle$ plus cyclic permutations. Furthermore, several cyclic classes of higher degree letters are missing compared to our alphabet. Among those are 27 cyclic classes of degree two letters, 27 cyclic classes of the type $\langle (\bar{i}) \cap (jkl) \cap (\bar{m}) \cap (nop) \rangle$ as well as all but one of the 30 cyclic classes of the type $\langle i(12) \cap (klm)(no) \cap (pqr)s \rangle$ our proposal includes. Letters of the type $\langle i(jk) \cap (lmn)(opq) \cap (rst) \rangle$ are not at all contained in the alphabet of the two-loop NMHV nine-particle amplitude. Additional evidence in support of our proposal for the rational part of the alphabet is that it agrees with the one obtained by other means in [75], appearing simultaneously with this article.

Next, in search of interesting patterns, we may look at what part of the infinite Gr(4, 9) cluster algebra is chosen by our tropical selection rule according to the degree of the \mathcal{A} -variable with respect to the Plücker variables. As shown in [96, 97], Gr(4,9) contains 576 cluster variables of degree two, 2,421 of degree three, 8,622 of degree four, and 27,054 variables of degree five. A comparison with table 2 demonstrates that our alphabet contains all possible quadratic cluster \mathcal{A} -variables but only a subset of those of degree three or higher.¹⁷ For example, the polynomials

$$\langle 4(56) \cap (\bar{8})(78) \cap (\bar{2})1 \rangle$$
, $\langle (127) \cap (\bar{5}) \cap (13i) \cap (\bar{8}) \rangle$, (4.1)

with i = 5 or i = 6, are cluster \mathcal{A} -variables of degree three but are not associated to tropical rays of $\widetilde{\text{pTr}}_+(4,9)$, and hence are not selected by our procedure.

Also, the new data point we have achieved affords us the possibility to also study the maximal Plücker degree of the letters as a function of the multiplicity n: considering the

¹⁷The same statement for degrees two and three in fact holds also for the eight-particle rational alphabet we proposed in [49], which contains all 120 quadratic but not all 174 cubic cluster variables of Gr(4,8) [87, 96, 97].

cluster algebra truncated by $pTr_+(4, n)$, we observe that the maximum degree of letters for n = 6, 7, 8, and 9 is given by 1, 2, 3, and 6 for the same values of n, which interestingly matches the first few values of the sequence

$$d_{\max}\left(n\right) = \begin{pmatrix} n-5\\ \lfloor \frac{n-5}{2} \rfloor \end{pmatrix},\tag{4.2}$$

where the brackets denote the binomial coefficient and $\lfloor x \rfloor$ is the floor function. For $\widetilde{\mathrm{Tr}}_+(4,n)$, the same count is 1, 2, 5, and 10, which agrees with $(n-6)^2 + 1$. Given that the subset of \mathcal{A} -variables of fixed degree in the infinite cluster algebras of $\mathrm{Gr}(4,n)$ with $n \geq 8$ can be computed by other means [96, 97], knowing the maximal degree of those that are chosen by our tropical selection rule could thus provide a more direct means for their determination also at higher n.

As the approach we develop in this paper in principle applies to any n, let us conclude this section with some further general predictions. More precisely, the truncation procedure for selecting a finite subset of Gr(4, n) cluster variables, as predictions for the rational part of the symbol alphabet, is algorithmic (and similarly for our infinite mutation sequence analysis yielding predictions for the square-root letters). While the constructive determination of this finite subset has to be done separately for each value of n, and its computational complexity increases with n, the initial cluster of Gr(4, n) will always be selected. Hence the cluster variables it contains, namely the Plücker variables

$$\langle 1234 \rangle, \langle 123i \rangle, \langle 12i-1i \rangle, \langle 1i-2i-1i \rangle, \langle i-3i-2i-1i \rangle \quad \text{with} \quad 5 \le i \le n, \quad (4.3)$$

as well as their dihedral images (since our truncation procedure respects dihedral symmetry) will always be included in our prediction for the rational part of the symbol of the n-particle amplitude.

4.2 Square-root letters from infinite mutation sequences

Having obtained a candidate for the rational part of the alphabet of nine-particle amplitudes in the previous subsection, here we will enlarge it so as to also include square-root letters. The general procedure for doing so has been presented in section 3, and relies on considering infinite mutation sequences starting from any origin cluster of the truncated cluster algebra, that contains an $A_1^{(1)}$ subalgebra. As with the eight-particle case, discussed in section 3.2, in the first instance we examine the limit of cluster rays along the sequence, and only select it, along with its associated square-root letters (or generalised cluster variables) if this limit coincides with a tropical ray of $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,9)$.

This step therefore requires knowledge of all tropical rays. While these may be obtained with the help of dedicated software such as **polymake** [98], fortunately most of the work has already been done in [62]. There, the dual fan of the tropical configuration space $\widetilde{Tr}_+(4,9)$ [51, 99], namely the Minkowski sum of the Newton polytopes $\mathcal{P}(4,9)$ obtained from the web-parameterisation of the Plücker variables, has been computed. Since all $\widetilde{PTr}_+(4,9)$ rays are contained in $\widetilde{Tr}_+(4,9)$, we may thus extract them from the provided $\mathcal{P}(4,9)$ data. As a technical remark, in this data the rays (or facets, in the language of the dual polytope) are provided in the space of D = 126 Plücker coordinates $\langle ijkl \rangle$, however it is easy to obtain its rays in the space of the d = 12 variables of the (tropicalised) web-parameterisation we review in appendix C: one needs to simply express the Plücker coordinates in terms of the d web-parameters, and solve for the latter after equating the former to the value of the D-dimensional rays.

In this fashion, we find that out of the 19,395 $\widetilde{\text{Tr}}_+(4,9)$ rays, a total of 3,429 is contained in the partially tropicalised, totally positive configuration space $\widetilde{\text{pTr}}_+(4,9)$. We have already seen that 3,078 of these rays are associated to \mathcal{A} -variables in the truncated cluster algebra thus corresponding to rational letters. Next, we scan the cluster algebra of Gr(4,9) truncated by $\widetilde{\text{pTr}}_+(4,9)$ and identify a total of 549,180 origin clusters, from which we obtain the limit rays by numerically evaluating eq. (2.17) for a sufficient number of mutations along the infinite sequence. This yields another 324 rays of $\widetilde{\text{pTr}}_+(4,9)$ that are not in the truncated cluster algebra.

After having obtained the limit rays, the next step is to associate two square-root letters to each origin cluster they can arise from, according to eq. (3.19). As already pointed out, the merit of the analysis of $A_1^{(1)}$ sequences with general coefficients, that we carried out in subsection 3.1, is that we can immediately obtain the square-root letters in question by simply plugging in the \mathcal{X} -coordinates of the $A_1^{(1)}$ subalgebra of a given origin cluster in eq. (3.9). It is important to bear in mind, however, that many of these letters are identical, since mutating an origin cluster at a node not connected to the subalgebra will not change the data relevant for the limit. Furthermore, the resulting distinct square-root letters are not all multiplicatively independent, such that not all of them are required to describe the symbol of the amplitude.

To obtain a basis of these letters, we adopt the following approach, which is similar to that of ref. [89]. Given any set of letters, we first express them in terms of 12 independent variables, for example with the help of the web-parameterisation. We then evaluate these variables at some prime values, and find multiplicative relations of numerically evaluated letters by sampling all possible such relations with a fixed total integer power.¹⁸ Having reduced the letters to some smaller set, say of size m, we can verify whether no more relations exist by evaluating the logarithm of the letters at m different evaluation points. In this logarithmic form, multiplicative relations among the letters correspond to integer-coefficient linear relations. Hence, if the rank of the $m \times m$ matrix formed by the evaluations of the letters is maximal, no further relations can exist.

For the case of the square-root letters obtained from $A_1^{(1)}$ sequences, we find that there is a one-to-one correspondence between the radicand of the square-root and the limit ray. This implies that there can only be multiplicative relations among letters obtained from sequences with the same limit ray. In total, we find 2,349 multiplicatively independent square-root letters in 36 cyclic (21 dihedral) classes associated to the 324 limit rays. Arranged according to the number of multiplicatively independent sets of letters per ray, or equivalently per radicand, they consist of

• 6 cyclic (3 dihedral) classes of sets of 5 multiplicatively independent letters,

¹⁸Note that once we find a relation in this numeric evaluation, we can also verify it symbolically.

- 8 cyclic (4 dihedral) classes of sets of 6 independent letters,
- 8 cyclic (4 dihedral) classes of sets of 7 independent letters,
- 6 cyclic (4 dihedral) classes of sets of 8 independent letters,
- 2 cyclic (1 dihedral) classes of sets of 9 independent letters,
- 5 cyclic (4 dihedral) classes of sets of 10 independent letters, and
- 1 cyclic (1 dihedral) class of a set of 11 independent letters.

Since the explicit expressions for these letters are quite complicated, we will refrain from quoting them here, and instead provide them in the ancillary file Gr49AlgebraicAlphabet.m attached to the arXiv submission of this article. We now briefly comment on some properties of this alphabet.

First of all, comparing the square-root letters presented in this article to those of the two-loop nine-particle NMHV amplitude reported in [74], we find that the 9×11 letters put forward in the aforementioned reference precisely correspond to the last cyclic class of 11 multiplicatively independent letters of our proposed non-rational alphabet. Together with a similar analysis we carried out in the previous section for the rational letters, this implies that we obtain the entire two-loop nine-particle (N)MHV alphabet as part of our approach, which thus passes a quite nontrivial consistency check.

Furthermore, as can be seen from the above presentation of the square-root letters, the alphabet is invariant under the dihedral transformations. The dihedral flip transformation maps a cyclic class with a given number of multiplicatively independent letters to another class of the same size, whereas the letters obtained from ϕ_0 , eq. (3.19), get mapped to those obtained from $\tilde{\phi}_0$ and vice versa.

Let us also comment on the structure of square roots appearing in our algebraic letters. We can rewrite ϕ_0 and $\tilde{\phi}_0$ into the form of $(a_i \pm \sqrt{a_i^2 - 4b_i})/2$. As we saw in subsection 3.2, in the case of eight-particle amplitudes the radicand $\Delta = a_i^2 - 4b_i \equiv K_1^2 - 4K_2$ is always proportional to one of the square-roots of the eight-point four-mass boxes $\Delta_{1,3,5,7}$ and $\Delta_{2,4,6,8}$, see in particular eqs. (3.20) and (3.21), and e.g. [70] for more details on the fourmass boxes. However, in the non-rational alphabet for nine-particle amplitudes suggested here, we find that only the radicands of the last cyclic class of 11 independent letters each are proportional to the square-roots of the nine-point four-mass boxes, $\Delta_{1,3,5,7}$ and its cyclic permutations (a total of nine), which are the square-root singularities obtained from the Landau analysis at two loops [100]. For example, we also find square-root letters whose radicand is given by

$$\Delta \propto A^2 - 4B$$
, with (4.4)

$$A = 1 - \frac{\langle 6789 \rangle \langle 13 (278) \cap (246) \rangle^2}{\langle 1235 \rangle \langle 1289 \rangle \langle 3567 \rangle \langle 1679 \rangle^2} + \frac{\langle 1267 \rangle \langle 23 (146) \cap (178) \rangle \langle 46 (278) \cap (129) \rangle}{\langle 1235 \rangle \langle 1289 \rangle \langle 3567 \rangle \langle 1679 \rangle^2} , \quad (4.5)$$

$$B = \frac{\langle 1267 \rangle \langle 23 (146) \cap (178) \rangle \langle 46 (278) \cap (129) \rangle}{\langle 1235 \rangle \langle 1289 \rangle \langle 3567 \rangle \langle 1679 \rangle^2}, \tag{4.6}$$

which is not proportional to one of the four-mass boxes. Attributing the additional square roots we find to particular integrals is a very interesting question we leave for future work.

As a further check of the nine-particle singularities we have obtained, the Landau equations also predict that the branch points $b_i = 0$ correspond to the zero loci of some rational letters. And indeed, we confirm that this holds for all the square-root letters of our candidate non-rational alphabet for nine-particle scattering. In fact, this is a general property for all square-root letters obtained by the prescription of eq. (3.19), independent of the particle number n, as we now show. Rewriting these in the form discussed in the previous paragraph, we obtain $b_1 = -x_{1;0}$ for ϕ_0 and $b_2 = -x_{1;0}^2 x_{2;0}$ for $\tilde{\phi}_0$, whereas $x_{1;0}, x_{2;0}$ are the \mathcal{X} -variables corresponding to the $A_1^{(1)}$ cluster subalgebra in the origin clusters. Since the \mathcal{X} -variables are monomials in the cluster \mathcal{A} -variables, the branch points $b_i = 0$ of all square-root letters are the zero loci of some letters from the rational alphabet.

To summarise, we have obtained 3,078 rational and 2,349 square-root letters. Whereas the rational letters are in one-to-one correspondence to tropical rays of $\widetilde{\text{pTr}}_+(4,9)$, the square-root letters are associated to a total of 324 tropical rays, in sets containing between 5 and 11 letters per ray. This is very similar to the eight-particle case, where 9 square-root letters are associated to each of the two limit rays.

A great qualitative difference between the eight- and the nine-particle case is that we no longer obtain all tropical rays of $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,9)$ from the Grassmannian cluster algebra by selection or an $A_1^{(1)}$ mutation sequence: in particular we can access 3,402 out of the 3,429 such rays in this manner, so we fall short of 27 $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,9)$ rays. Given the great jump in complexity between the Gr(4,8) and Gr(4,9) cluster algebras,¹⁹ perhaps the real surprise is not that we cannot access all rays by our method, but that the number of rays we cannot access is so small.

Nevertheless, in the next section we will explore more general infinite mutation sequences of $A_m^{(1)}$ Dynkin type as a possible means for obtaining the missing rays, as well as touch on their implications for amplitude singularities. Before concluding, it's also worth mentioning that in its current state of development, neither the scattering diagram approach [69] that we discussed in detail in subsection 3.3 can solve the mystery of the 27 missing rays, as it too relies on infinite mutation sequences starting from within the cluster algebra.

5 One generalisation of infinite mutation sequences

For the case of eight-particle scattering we have seen that all rays of $pTr_+(4,8)$ can be obtained from the Gr(4,8) cluster algebra with the help of infinite mutation sequences of type $A_1^{(1)}$, however an analogous statement is not true for nine-particle scattering. While the square-root letters associated to the accessible rays agree with explicit two-loop results for both multiplicities, it remains unclear whether the missing rays contribute additional amplitude singularities in the latter case.

¹⁹In particular, while the cluster algebras of both Gr(4,8) and Gr(4,9) are infinite, the former one is of *finite mutation type*, implying that it consists of only a finite number of different quivers, see e.g. [27, 71].

For this reason, in this section we will study a generalisation of the considered mutation sequences aiming to access the missing rays. The starting point is the observation that the property allowing us to associate a sequence to a cluster algebra is the periodicity of its quivers [82]. A quiver is said to be *cluster-mutation periodic* of period p, if there is a sequence of p mutations resulting in a quiver isomorphic to the initial one. Consider for example the quiver of the $A_1^{(1)}$ cluster algebra, figure 4, which has period one since mutating any of its two nodes flips the double-arrow resulting in the same quiver up to relabelling the nodes.

If a quiver is periodic in this sense, we can repeat the same mutation infinitely many times thus giving rise to an infinite mutation sequence. Since the rational functions, eqs. (2.10) and (2.12), that realise the mutation are determined by the quiver, the periodicity allows us to write down a recurrence relation for all clusters along the sequence,

$$a_{i;j+1} = M_i \left(a_{1;j}, \dots, a_{r;j}; y_{1;j}, \dots, y_{r;j} \right) \,. \tag{5.1}$$

Unlike for generic cluster algebras, due to the periodicity of the quiver, the rational function M_i does not depend on j but is the same for all clusters along the sequence.

Note that in general, while we may repeat the mutation infinitely many times, the resulting sequence may be periodic, that is consisting of only a finite set of different \mathcal{A} -variables. This is the case whenever the considered cluster algebra is finite, like for example for the cluster algebra of A_2 Dynkin type, whose quiver is given by two nodes connected by one arrow. The corresponding cluster algebra is finite with five clusters and five variables.

Periodic clusters have been studied and classified in [82] for period one and two. Using this perspective, in this section we consider cluster algebras of $A_m^{(1)}$ Dynkin type for $m \in \mathbb{N}$, which are the largest class of period one *primitives*, the building blocks of all period one cluster algebras. To the best of our knowledge the analysis of their infinite mutation sequences is new, and thus may be of intrinsic mathematical interest irrespective of the question of the missing rays. Subsection 5.1 works them out in analogy to subsection 3.1, subsection 5.2 explores the possibility of using these sequences to obtain algebraic letters beyond the $A_1^{(1)}$ singularities, and subsection 5.3 discusses the inherent limitations of accessing the limit rays from the Gr(4, n) cluster algebra for $n \geq 9$. We again refer to appendix A for details of the proofs which are omitted in the main text.

5.1 Mutation sequences in $A_m^{(1)}$ with general coefficients

The cluster algebras of $A_m^{(1)}$ Dynkin type are rank-(m+1) cluster algebras whose eponymous quivers are depicted in figure 7. As can be easily seen, mutating at either the source or sink (ie. the node of $a_{1;j}$ or $a_{m+1;j}$) leads to the same quiver with the labels of the nodes rotated clockwise by one position. In this section, we will discuss the repeated mutation at the source, that is we always mutate $a_{1;j}$. For the other direction, see appendix A.

The $A_m^{(1)}$ cluster algebras can also be considered as arising from the surface A(m, 1), which is the annulus with m marked points on the outer and one marked point on the inner boundary. In this formalism, a cluster of the cluster algebra corresponds to a triangulation of this surface, in which each arc connecting two marked points (or one with itself)



Figure 7. Clusters j and j + 1 along the considered mutation sequence of the cluster algebra of $A_m^{(1)}$ Dynkin type. The coefficients are omitted in the figure.



Figure 8. Annulus with two marked points on the outer and one marked point on the inner boundary. Corresponds to the initial cluster of the $A_2^{(1)}$ cluster algebra.

corresponds to a variable of the cluster, see figure 8 for an example or [71] for details on this relation.

The cluster algebras of $A_m^{(1)}$ Dynkin type are cluster-mutation periodic with period one. From the geometric perspective of the annulus we described, this periodicity corresponds to winding the arcs around the inner boundary, which can be considered as a redundancy in the cluster algebra [101, 102]. We may remove this redundancy by replacing it with quantities that are invariant under mutation or, geometrically speaking, a winding by 2π along the sequence. For m = 1 these invariants are the building blocks of the square-root letters for eight- and nine-particle scattering.

Consider now the infinite mutation sequence depicted in figure 7, which starts at the initial cluster j = 0. We can immediately write down the mutation relations for the variables and coefficients along this sequence by applying eqs. (2.10) and (2.12) to the depicted clusters. They are given for any $j \in \mathbb{Z}$ by

$$a_{m+1;j+1} = \frac{a_{2;j}a_{m+1;j}}{a_{1;j}} \frac{1+x_{1;j}}{1 \oplus y_{1;j}},$$
(5.2)

$$y_{1;j+1} = \frac{y_{2;j} y_{1;j}}{\left(1 \oplus y_{1;j}\right)}, \qquad \qquad y_{m;j+1} = \frac{y_{m+1;j} y_{1;j}}{\left(1 \oplus y_{1;j}\right)}, \quad y_{m+1;j+1} = (y_{1;j})^{-1}, \quad (5.3)$$

$$x_{1;j+1} = \frac{x_{2;j} x_{1;j}}{(1+x_{1;j})}, \qquad \qquad x_{m;j+1} = \frac{x_{m+1;j} x_{1;j}}{(1+x_{1;j})}, \quad x_{m+1;j+1} = (x_{1;j})^{-1}.$$
(5.4)

Note that as in the case of $A_1^{(1)}$ sequences (and, in fact, for any cluster algebra) the mutation rule of the \mathcal{X} -variables is that of the coefficients with tropical addition changed to normal addition. Also similar to the case of $A_1^{(1)}$, we used that the \mathcal{X} -variable associated to $a_{1;j}$ is given by $x_{1;j} = (a_{2;j}a_{m+1;j})^{-1} y_{1;j}$ to arrive at eq. (5.2). The other variables and coefficients are not mutated but only shifted in their first index by

$$a_{i;j+1} = a_{i+1;j} \quad \text{for } i \neq m+1,$$
(5.5)

$$y_{i;j+1} = y_{i+1;j}$$
 for $i \notin \{1, m, m+1\}$, (5.6)

$$x_{i;j+1} = x_{i+1;j}$$
 for $i \notin \{1, m, m+1\}$. (5.7)

In [82], infinite mutation sequences of type $A_m^{(1)}$ without coefficients²⁰ were analysed by linearising the recursion relations. Following this approach, which we have also used in section 3, we first introduce the sequence β_i of ratios, which is defined as

$$\beta_j = \frac{a_{m+1;j}}{a_{1;j}} \,. \tag{5.8}$$

Again this is the ratio of the sink-variable over the source-variable. Furthermore, we can again express β_j also as $a_{1;j+m}/a_{1;j}$ and other equivalent ways by using eq. (5.5). We also define the auxiliary sequence γ_j as

$$\gamma_j = 1 \oplus y_{1;j} \oplus y_{1;j} (y_{1;j-m})^{-1} .$$
(5.9)

Having defined the generalisations of β_j and γ_j for any m, we continue by also defining the two quantities

$$K_{1,j} = \left(\gamma_0 \gamma_j^{-1} \beta_0^{-1} \beta_j\right) \left[1 + x_{1;j} + x_{1;j} \left(x_{1;j-m}\right)^{-1}\right], \qquad (5.10)$$

$$K_{2,j} = \left(\gamma_0 \gamma_j^{-1} \beta_0^{-1} \beta_j\right) \left(\gamma_0 \gamma_{j-m+1}^{-1} \beta_0^{-1} \beta_{j-m+1}\right) \left[x_{1;j} \left(x_{1;j-m}\right)^{-1}\right], \quad (5.11)$$

whereas we inserted the factor $\gamma_0 \beta_0^{-1}$ to normalise these quantities at j = 0 for later convenience. We also may express $K_{1,j}$, $K_{2,j}$ and γ_j in terms of the variables of cluster j only. Using the mutation rules in the opposite direction, i.e. mutating at $a_{m+1;j}$, see appendix A, we can express $x_{1;j-m}$ in terms of cluster j as

$$(x_{1;j-m})^{-1} = x_{2;j} \left(1 + x_{3;j} \left(1 + \cdots + x_{m;j} \left(1 + x_{m+1;j} \right) \right) \right) .$$
 (5.12)

Equivalently, we obtain the same relation for $y_{1;j-m}$ by replacing $x_{i;j}$ by $y_{i;j}$ and addition by cluster-tropical addition. Using the original definition, eq. (5.10), and the mutation rules, eqs. (5.2)–(5.4), it can be shown that $K_{1;j}$ and $K_{2;j}$ are in fact invariant along the sequence and are thus given in terms of the initial cluster variables as

$$K_1 \equiv K_{1,0} = 1 + x_{1,0} \left(1 + x_{2,0} \left(1 + x_{3,0} \left(1 + \dots + x_{m,0} \left(1 + x_{m+1,0} \right) \right) \right) \right), \tag{5.13}$$

$$K_2 \equiv K_{2,0} = x_{1;0} x_{2;0} \left(1 + x_{3;0} \left(1 + \dots + x_{m;0} \left(1 + x_{m+1;0} \right) \right) \right) \,. \tag{5.14}$$

Using these invariants we can linearise the recursion relation (5.2). As before, the homogeneous, linear recurrence obtained when considering the sequence $a_{1;j}$, given by

$$\gamma_{j}^{-1}\gamma_{j+m}^{-1}a_{1;j+2m} - \gamma_{0}^{-1}\beta_{0}K_{1} \cdot \gamma_{j}^{-1}a_{1;j+m} + \gamma_{0}^{-2}\beta_{0}^{2}K_{2} \cdot a_{1;j} = 0, \qquad (5.15)$$

²⁰The cluster algebra without coefficients can be obtained from that with general coefficients by setting the initial coefficients to one. Due to the mutation relations, the coefficients and $(1 \oplus y_{1;j})$ will then be equal to one in every cluster and will not influence the other mutation relations.

does not have constant coefficients. Hence, we define the new variable α_j for $j \ge 0$ by

$$\alpha_j = \gamma_{j \mod m}^{-1} \gamma_{(j \mod m)+m}^{-1} \cdots \gamma_{j-2m}^{-1} \gamma_{j-m}^{-1} \cdot a_{1;j} \,. \tag{5.16}$$

Note that this is to be read that for $0 \leq i < m$ we have $\alpha_{m+i} = \gamma_i^{-1} \cdot a_{1;m+i}$, and $\alpha_{2m+i} = \gamma_i^{-1} \gamma_{m+i}^{-1} \cdot a_{1;2m+i}$, and so on. In terms of this sequence, the recurrence is given by

$$\alpha_{j+2m} - \gamma_0^{-1} \beta_0 K_1 \cdot \alpha_{j+m} + \gamma_0^{-2} \beta_0^2 K_2 \cdot \alpha_j = 0, \qquad (5.17)$$

with initial values $\alpha_0, \ldots, \alpha_{2m-1}$, which in turn can be expressed in terms of the variables and coefficients of the initial cluster via the mutation relations, eqs. (5.2)–(5.4). Observing that $\alpha_{j+m}/\alpha_j = \gamma_j^{-1}\beta_j$ and that $\gamma_j \to 1$ for $j \to \infty$, as proven in appendix A, we see from this recurrence that, assuming convergence, the respective limit of β_j is obtained as the solution of the equation

$$\beta^2 - \gamma_0^{-1} \beta_0 K_1 \cdot \beta + \gamma_0^{-2} \beta_0^2 K_2 = 0, \qquad (5.18)$$

which has the two solutions β_{\pm} given by

$$\beta_{\pm} = \beta_0 \frac{K_1 \pm \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}{2\gamma_0} \,. \tag{5.19}$$

Similar to before, we now turn to discussing the solution of the recurrence (5.17), using standard methods based on its characteristic polynomial,

$$P_m(t) = t^{2m} - \gamma_0^{-1} \beta_0 K_1 \cdot t^m + \gamma_0^{-2} \beta_0^2 K_2 \,. \tag{5.20}$$

Its 2m roots are given by $\beta_{\pm}^{1/m} \eta_m^i$ for $i = 0, \ldots, m-1$ and whereas η_m is the *m*-th root of unity. To see this, note that we may first solve for the roots in terms of t^m resulting in $t^m = \beta_{\pm}$. Accordingly, the most general solution to the recurrence is given by

$$\alpha_{j} = \left[c_{0}^{+} + c_{1}^{+}\eta_{m}^{j} + \dots + c_{m-1}^{+}\eta_{m}^{(m-1)j}\right](\beta_{+})^{\frac{j}{m}} + \left[c_{0}^{-} + c_{1}^{-}\eta_{m}^{j} + \dots + c_{m-1}^{-}\eta_{m}^{(m-1)j}\right](\beta_{-})^{\frac{j}{m}}.$$
(5.21)

The 2m coefficients c_i^{\pm} for $i = 0, \ldots, m-1$ can be obtained from the initial values $\alpha_0, \ldots, \alpha_{2m-1}$ and can thus ultimately be expressed in terms of the quantities of the initial cluster. Note that since η_m is *m*-periodic, the overall coefficients multiplying $(\beta_{\pm})^{j/m}$, denoted by $C_{\pm}(j)$, only depend on $(j \mod m)$, implying that they assume a total of *m* different values.

5.2 Beyond $A_1^{(1)}$ singularities?

Having obtained the general solution of the infinite mutation sequences of type $A_m^{(1)}$, let us now discuss how we could attribute algebraic letters, or generalised cluster variables, to their rays.

Similar to the discussion of the m = 1 case, if we were to take the direction of approach to the ray into account, then the $m \ge 1$ analog of eq. (3.19) would mean to assign 2m letters

defined as $C_+(i)/C_-(i)$ and $\tilde{C}_+(i)/\tilde{C}_-(i)$ for $i = 0, \ldots, m-1$ to each ray. As is discussed in appendix A, these are given by

$$\phi_i \equiv \frac{C_+(i)}{C_-(i)} = \left(\frac{K_1 - \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}{K_1 + \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}\right)^{i/m} \frac{2F_i - K_1 + \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}{-2F_i + K_1 + \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}},$$
(5.22)

$$\tilde{\phi}_i \equiv \frac{\tilde{C}_+(i)}{\tilde{C}_-(i)} = \left(\frac{K_1 - \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}{K_1 + \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}\right)^{i/m} \frac{2\tilde{F}_i K_2 - K_1 + \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}{-2\tilde{F}_i K_2 + K_1 + \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}},$$
(5.23)

for i = 0, ..., m - 1 and whereas F_i and \tilde{F}_i are rational functions of the \mathcal{X} -variables of the initial cluster j = 0, which are given by

$$\tilde{F}_{i} = \frac{K_{m+1-i}}{K_{m+1}}, \qquad F_{i} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } i = 0, \\ K_{1} - K_{i+1} & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(5.24)

In the definition of these rational functions, we used K_i , which is a generalisation of the invariants, eqs. (5.13) and (5.14), and defined for $1 < i \le m + 1$ as

$$K_i = x_{1;0} \cdots x_{i;0} \left(1 + x_{i+1;0} \left(1 + \cdots + x_{m;0} \left(1 + x_{m+1;0} \right) \right) \right) \,. \tag{5.25}$$

Note that since $F_0 = \tilde{F}_0 = 1$, the expressions (5.22) and (5.23) simplify for i = 0 to those of eq. (3.19), evaluated with the generalised invariants of eqs. (5.13) and (5.14).

However, the non-rational letters obtained from the above formulas for m > 1 qualitatively differ from those with m = 1. For m = 1 we observe a one-to-one association of the radicand, $K_1^2 - 4K_2$, to the limit ray of the sequence. Since such non-rational letters with the same radicand can have multiplicative relations among each other, this allows the reduction of the letters associated to any such ray to a smaller, multiplicatively independent set. For m > 1, however, this is no longer true, as we observe that these radicands are different for every origin cluster irrespective of the limit ray, implying the multiplicative independence of all such letters. Considering for example just the letters obtained from eqs. (5.22) and (5.23) with m = 2 and i = 0, one would obtain 2912 additional, multiplicatively independent square-root letters for eight-particle scattering, where all $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4, 8)$ rays have already been determined.²¹

The fact this large number of additional letters is not encountered in the existing amplitude computations, seems to suggest their irrelevance. We stress again that they arise as a generalisation of the prescription of eq. (5.22), which may not be applicable to higher m. Nevertheless, we find it interesting that it is possible to obtain additional algebraic letters in this fashion.

5.3 The limitations of infinite mutation sequences

Finally, let us turn to the question of whether infinite mutation sequences more general than $A_1^{(1)}$ can account for the missing $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,9)$ rays. Scanning the approximately 24 million clusters of the cluster algebra of Gr(4,9) truncated by $\widetilde{pTr}_+(4,9)$, we find that

²¹We find sequences with up to m = 4 in the cluster algebra of Gr(4, 8) truncated by $\widetilde{pTr}_{+}(4, 8)$.



Figure 9. Example for an infinite cluster algebra.



Figure 10. Sketch of the fan of the cluster algebra with two nodes connected by three arrows. The cluster algebra is infinite with two infinite sequences approaching the two rays highlighted in red.

they contain cluster subalgebras of type $A_m^{(1)}$ with up to m = 5. Unfortunately, however, the limit rays of these sequences are only a subset of the 324 limit rays of $A_1^{(1)}$ ones. In addition, we have checked all primitives of period one with rank up to 6^{22} and found that they also do not account for these missing rays.

These results are in fact in line with an inherent limitation on accessing all tropical rays from within the cluster algebra, as we will now discuss. For infinite cluster algebras, e.g. for those of the Grassmannians with $k = 4, n \ge 8$, the cluster fan is not complete (see eg. [103, Remark 3.2]). This means that the fan does not cover the entire ambient space \mathbb{R}^d , with d the rank of the cluster algebra, and thus also cannot triangulate the entire $\widetilde{pTr}_+(k,n)$. An example for such an infinite cluster algebra of rank two, also considered in [81, 104, 105], is depicted in figure 9.

The fan of this cluster algebra is two-dimensional with the rays of the initial clusters being the canonical unit vectors. In it, there are two infinite mutation sequences — repeatedly mutating at either the sink or the source of the quiver — which converge to two different rays, as depicted in figure 10. The two-dimensional gap of the fan is also clearly visible in this figure. If a cluster algebra contains such an algebra as a subalgebra, its fan is expected to also be incomplete.

In the case of eight particles, the truncated cluster algebra only contains clusters with infinite mutation sequences whose fans leave one-dimensional gaps, which could be taken care of by including the limit ray of the sequence. This is no longer the case for nine particles, since the truncated cluster algebra also contains clusters with nodes connected by three arrows, such as the one depicted in figure 11.

Due to the existence of such clusters, it is expected that the cluster fan for nine particles contains higher-dimensional gaps. This might suggest that (some of) the 27 missing rays are located in the interior of such gaps, explaining why they could not be reached by

²²In the notations of [82], these correspond to the quivers labelled by $P_i^{(2)}$ for i = 4, 5, 6 and $P_6^{(3)}$.



Figure 11. Example of a cluster in the truncated cluster algebra of Gr(4,9) containing nodes connected by three arrows. The \mathcal{A} -variables a_i correspond to certain rational nine-particle letters. The frozen variables are omitted in order to avoid clutter.

any limiting procedure from within the cluster algebra. Note that the truncation of these infinite cluster algebras by the selection rule provided by the partially tropicalised positive configuration space creates further gaps in the cluster fans.

Having motivated an explanation for the inaccessibility of certain tropical rays starting from the Gr(4, n) cluster algebra, some the most important open questions that remain include whether there exist alternative ways for obtaining these rays, that also associate some form of generalised cluster variables to them, and whether the latter provide any further information on the singularities of amplitudes. Perhaps the inaccessibility of the missing rays of the cluster algebra is related to the appearance of functions beyond multiple polylogarithms in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pSYM *n*-particle amplitudes: indeed, while it is known that such functions certainly appear at n = 10 [106], the possibility that these in fact also appear at lower *n* is currently not excluded. If this turns out to be true, then the appropriate generalisation of cluster algebras may go hand in hand with a corresponding generalisation of the notion of symbol letters along the lines of [107]. We leave these exciting questions for future work.

6 Conclusions & outlook

In this article, we have developed a general procedure for obtaining a finite collection of rational and square-root letters expected to appear in the symbol of $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pSYM amplitudes for arbitrary multiplicity n, and we have concretely applied it for the first time to the case n = 9. Our work builds on the earlier observation that the amplitude symbol letters coincide with the variables of the Gr(4, n) cluster algebra for n = 6, 7 [16], and on the proposal for curing the infinity of the cluster algebra in question for $n \ge 8$ with the help of geometric objects known as (duals of) tropical Grassmannians [46–49]. In particular, focusing on the then first nontrivial case n = 8, the latter papers showed that tropical Grassmannians select a finite subset of rational variables of the Gr(4, n) cluster algebra, as well as motivate the inclusion of certain generalisations of cluster variables that contain square roots, and are related to infinite mutation sequences of a rank-two (A₁⁽¹⁾) subalgebra of the cluster algebra. The precise form of these generalisations of cluster variables, or equivalently squareroot letters, also depends on certain Gr(4, n) cluster variables that appear as so-called coefficients of the rank-two subalgebra. Therefore in order for the aforementioned analysis to be applicable to arbitrary multiplicity n, it is necessary to work out $A_1^{(1)}$ sequences with general coefficients. In this work we fill this gap, and in fact we study infinite mutation sequences of larger class of rank-(m + 1) cluster algebras, denoted as $A_m^{(1)}$ in the affine Dynkin diagram classification, with general coefficients. As a cross-check of our results, after specialising to m = 1 we first apply them to the known Gr(4, 8) case, not only finding perfect agreement with the earlier proposal for the symbol alphabet of the eight-particle amplitude, but also comparing them with a more recent, alternative proposal based on the closely related approach of [69]. Very interestingly, we find that the two approaches have a highly non-obvious, almost complete overlap in their predictions, the only additional letters provided by scattering diagrams being the two square roots associated to the four-mass box, eqs. (3.20) and (3.21).

With the confidence gained by this comparison, we then move on to the main application of our results, the generation of new predictions for the symbol alphabet of the nine-particle amplitude with the help of cluster algebras and tropical geometry. First, our tropical selection rule picks a finite subset of 3,078 Gr(4,9) cluster variables as a candidate for the rational part of the alphabet, arranged in over 24 million clusters. Then, the analysis of infinite rank-two mutation sequences with general coefficients contained in the aforementioned clusters yields another 2,349 square-root letters expected to appear in the symbol. We have confirmed that our thus obtained collection of nine-particle letters passes all available consistency checks; namely it respects the discrete symmetries of the amplitude, it agrees with requirements on the position of branch points coming from the Landau equations, and it contains all letters found in an explicit 2-loop calculation of the NMHV nine-particle amplitude [74].

At the same time, our analysis reveals new qualitative features starting at $n \ge 9$, which call for further inquiry. Both the selected Gr(4, n) cluster variables and their square-root generalisations are associated to building blocks of the tropical Grassmannian, known as tropical rays. While all of these could be accessed from the cluster algebra when also including $A_1^{(1)}$ infinite mutation sequences for n = 8, this is no longer the case at n = 9, where 27 out of 3,429 tropical rays are left unaccounted for. In subsection 5.3 we presented evidence suggesting the existence of an obstruction independent of the type of infinite mutation sequence chosen, and commented on the potential physical significance of the missing rays for amplitude singularities.

As a complementary direction for addressing some of these open questions, it is interesting to note that all eight-particle square-root letters can be obtained by considering the Schubert problem [95] of the corresponding four-mass box kinematics in momentum twistor space [108]. Namely, one first considers the four non-intersecting lines formed by the pairs of momentum twistors parameterising these kinematics, and finds the two lines that intersect them. Then, the square-root letters turn out to correspond to cross ratios formed by the four points on any of these six lines. A generalisation of this analysis to nine points could provide yet another means of comparison with our results and provide hints for the (ir)relevance of the missing rays.

Independent of the latter question, our results also raise a practical issue: predictions for the alphabet of an amplitude have been essential input for actually computing it via the cluster bootstrap programme, which has been very successful at multiplicity six and seven. This is achieved by first constructing the finite-dimensional function spaces expected to contain each loop correction to the amplitude, which arise as solutions to linear systems whose size and sparsity depends on the number of letters and their form as functions of the independent variables parameterising the kinematics, respectively. Based on an alphabet of (at least) 5,427 letters, some of which are for example polynomials with over 50,000 terms in the web-parameterisation, the nine-particle amplitude bootstrap would pose a serious challenge to current linear algebra technology. Aside from evolutionary progress on the latter, could the size of linear systems be reduced by restrictions on the specific subsets of letters appearing at each slot in the symbol, stemming from adjacency/extended Steinmann relations [36, 72] or the \bar{Q} -equation [109]? The integration of the latter has been the main source of explicit two-loop amplitude computations at multiplicity $n \ge 8$, is it feasible to push it to higher loops? Alternatively, the Wilson loop OPE predicts amplitudes at any multiplicity as an expansion around the collinear limit [110–122], and has been successfully evaluated [113, 115] and resummed [123-126] in the six-particle case. Could we hope for similar progress also for more legs, once the final ingredient of this approach, known as the matrix part, is better understood? It would be very interesting to address these questions in the future.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank the organizers of the workshop on *Cluster Algebras and* the Geometry of Scattering Amplitudes for their hospitality as well as its participants for the insightful talks and discussions. We are grateful to Marcus Spradlin and Jian-Rong Li for helpful correspondence, Ilke Canakci and Aidan Herderschee for valuable discussions, and Nima Arkani-Hamed for comments on the manuscript. We thank Dmitry Chicherin for pointing out the existence of further rational relations in the eight-particle square-root letters to us. NH is grateful for the support of the graduate programme of the Studienstiftung des deutschen Volkes. The authors acknowledge support from the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG) under Germany's Excellence Strategy EXC 2121 *Quantum Universe* 390833306.

A Proofs for mutation sequences of type $A_m^{(1)}$

In this appendix we present the calculations and proofs required for the solution to the infinite mutation sequences of type $A_m^{(1)}$ that have been omitted in the main text. We first discuss the source direction, that is the sequence obtained by repeatedly mutating $a_{1;j}$. To avoid repetition, we often point to the relevant formulas in the main text. Finally, we turn to the sink direction, the repeated mutation of $a_{m+1;j}$.

A.1 The source direction

The key observation in the discussion of the infinite mutation sequences of type $A_m^{(1)}$ is the existence of the invariants, eqs. (5.10) and (5.11). Before proving their invariance, we first establish that they and γ_j can be written in terms of the quantities of cluster j only, hence also proving eqs. (5.13) and (5.14). For this, it suffices to prove eq. (5.12), that is to express $x_{1;j-m}$ in terms of the variables of cluster j. To do so, we consider the mutation sequence depicted in figure 7 in reverse. Since mutation is an involution, we can go from cluster j + 1 to cluster j by mutating the former at node m + 1. The relevant mutation relations are given by

$$x_{m+1;j} = x_{m;j+1} \left(1 + x_{m+1;j+1} \right), \quad x_{1;j} = \left(x_{m+1;j+1} \right)^{-1},$$
 (A.1)

$$x_{i;j} = x_{i-1;j+1}$$
 for $i \notin \{1, 2, m+1\}$. (A.2)

As can be seen from these relations, mutating from the cluster j to the cluster j-m along the sequence automatically results in a parmeterisation of $x_{1;j-m}$ in terms of the variables of cluster j. From these, we can immediately conclude that

$$x_{m;j-m+i} = x_{m-1;j-m+i+1} = \dots = x_{i;j}, \qquad (A.3)$$

for $2 \leq i \leq m$. With these relations in place, we can express the \mathcal{X} -variable $x_{1;j-m}$ in terms of the variables of cluster j as

$$x_{1;j-m}^{-1} = x_{m+1;j-m+1} = x_{m;j-m+2} \left(1 + x_{m+1;j-m+2} \right)$$

= $x_{2;j} \left(1 + x_{m;j-m+3} \left(1 + x_{m+1;j-m+3} \right) \right) = \cdots$ (A.4)
= $x_{2;j} \left(1 + x_{3;j} \left(1 + \cdots + x_{m;j} \left(1 + x_{m+1;j} \right) \right) \right)$,

with the equivalent relation for $y_{1;j-m}$ again obtained by replacing the \mathcal{X} -variables by coefficients and addition by cluster-tropical addition. Having established this relation, we now turn to the prove of invariance. For this, consider the following lemma.

Lemma A.1. The two quantities $K_{1,j}$ and $K_{2,j}$, defined as

$$K_{1,j} = \left(\gamma_0 \beta_0^{-1} \gamma_j^{-1} \beta_j\right) \left[1 + x_{1;j} + x_{1;j} \left(x_{1;j-m}\right)^{-1}\right], \tag{A.5}$$

$$K_{2,j} = \left(\gamma_0 \beta_0^{-1} \gamma_j^{-1} \beta_j\right) \left(\gamma_0 \beta_0^{-1} \gamma_{j-m+1}^{-1} \beta_{j-m+1}\right) \left[x_{1;j} \left(x_{1;j-m}\right)^{-1}\right], \quad (A.6)$$

are invariant along the infinite mutation sequence, whose mutation relations are given by eqs. (5.2)-(5.4).

Proof. First of all, from eqs. (5.2) it follows that the ratio β_j changes as follows

$$\beta_{j+1} = \frac{a_{m+1;j+1}}{a_{1;j+1}} = \frac{a_{m+1;j}}{a_{1;j}} \frac{1+x_{1;j}}{1 \oplus y_{1;j}} = \frac{1+x_{1;j}}{1 \oplus y_{1;j}} \beta_j, \qquad (A.7)$$

whereas we used that $a_{1;j+1} = a_{2;j}$. On the other hand, it follows from eqs. (5.4) that

$$x_{1;j+1} (x_{1;j-m+1})^{-1} = \frac{x_{1;j} x_{2;j}}{x_{1;j-m+1} (1+x_{1;j})} = \frac{x_{1;j} x_{m;j-m+2}}{x_{1;j-m+1} (1+x_{1;j})}$$
(A.8)

$$= (1 + x_{1;j})^{-1} (1 + x_{1;j-m+1})^{-1} \left[x_{1;j} (x_{1;j-m})^{-1} \right], \qquad (A.9)$$

whereas we have used eqs. (5.7) to write

$$x_{2;j} = x_{3;j-1} = \dots = x_{m;j-m+2}$$
. (A.10)

This also implies that

$$1 + x_{1;j+1} + x_{1;j+1} (x_{1;j-m+1})^{-1} = (1 + x_{1;j})^{-1} \left[1 + x_{1;j} + x_{1;j} (x_{1;j-m})^{-1} \right]$$

As is a general property of cluster algebras, the corresponding relations for the coefficients can be obtained from those of the \mathcal{X} -variables by replacing them with the coefficients and addition by cluster-tropical addition. We thus also have that

$$\gamma_{j+1} = \left(1 \oplus y_{1;j}\right)^{-1} \gamma_j.$$
 (A.11)

This implies that $\gamma_{j+1}^{-1}\beta_{j+1} = (1+x_{1;j})\gamma_j^{-1}\beta_j$ such that the lemma follows. Note that this holds for all $j \in \mathbb{N}$.

Having established the invariance of K_1 and K_2 , we now turn to the limit of γ_j and prove that it converges to 1. In order to deal with the cluster-tropical addition, let us remind ourselves how the coefficients are related to the frozen variables. We consider the rank-(m + 1) cluster algebra of type $A_m^{(1)}$ with M frozen variables denoted by z_i for $i = 1, \ldots, M$. In any cluster, the coefficients are given as a monomial in the frozen variables, see eq. (2.8) and the mutation rule eq. (2.12), which demonstrates that this property holds in all clusters. We thus rewrite the coefficients as

$$y_j = \prod_{i=1}^M z_i^{c_j^i}.$$
 (A.12)

Using that cluster-tropical addition, eq. (2.11), is defined on such monomials in the frozen variables, we rewrite the recursion relation of $y_{1;j}$, eqs. (5.3), in terms of the new sequences c_j^i . For this, consider first that

$$y_{1;j+1} = \frac{y_{1;j}y_{2;j}}{\left(1 \oplus y_{1;j}\right)} = \frac{y_{1;j}y_{1;j-m+1}}{y_{1;j-m}\left(1 \oplus y_{1;j}\right)\left(1 \oplus y_{1;j-m+1}\right)},$$
(A.13)

whereas we have used the equivalent of eq. (A.10) for the coefficients. This implies that the corresponding relation for the c_j^i is given by

$$c_{j+1}^{i} = c_{j}^{i} + c_{j-m+1}^{i} - c_{j-m}^{i} - \min\left(0, c_{j}^{i}\right) - \min\left(0, c_{j-m+1}^{i}\right)$$
(A.14)

Using the notation $[x]_{+} = \max(0, x) = -\min(0, -x)$ and $x = [x]_{+} - [-x]_{+}$, this results in the recursion relation

$$c_{j+1}^{i} + c_{j-m}^{i} = \left[c_{j}^{i}\right] + \left[c_{j-m+1}^{i}\right]_{+}.$$
(A.15)

While the appearance of $[x]_+$ on the right hand side of this recurrence makes solving it analytically complicated, we can prove the following property of this sequence.

Lemma A.2. Fix $m \in \mathbb{N}_{>0}$ and consider the sequence c_n for $n \ge 1$ with initial values $c_1, \ldots, c_{m+1} \in \mathbb{Z}$ and recurrence relation

$$c_{n+1} + c_{n-m} = [c_n] + [c_{n-m+1}]_+ .$$
(A.16)

There exists a $N \in \mathbb{N}$ such that for all $n \geq N$

$$c_n \ge c_{n-m} \ge 0. \tag{A.17}$$

Proof. To prove the lemma, we introduce an auxiliary sequence Δ_n defined by

$$\Delta_n = c_n - c_{n-m} \,. \tag{A.18}$$

By continuing the recurrence for c_n to $n \leq 0$, we can use this definition for all $n \geq 1$. We now establish some key properties of these sequences.

Positivity/Negativity. Assume there exists a $N \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\Delta_n \geq 1$ for all $n \geq N$. By construction, we can write $c_n = \Delta_n + c_{n-m}$ for any n and thus get for any $j \geq 0$ and $i = 0, \ldots, m-1$ that

$$c_{N+j\cdot m+i} = \sum_{l=1}^{j} \Delta_{N+l\cdot m+i} + c_{N+i} \ge j + c_{N+i} \,. \tag{A.19}$$

Note that we have included the shift by *i* because $N + j \cdot m + i = n$ for any $n \ge N$ and appropriate choice of *i* and *j*. Hence, for $j \ge \max(0, -c_{N+i})$ we conclude that $c_{N+j\cdot m+i} \ge 0$. To summarize, this implies that if there is a $N \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\Delta_n \ge 1$ for all $n \ge N$, then

$$c_n \ge 0$$
, $\forall n \ge \max_{i=0,\dots,m-1} \{N + \max(0, -c_{N+i}) \cdot m + i\}$. (A.20)

If we instead assume that there exists a $N \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\Delta_n \leq -1$ for all $n \leq N$, we get by the same reasoning as before that

$$c_n < 0$$
, $\forall n \ge \max_{i=0,\dots,m-1} \{N + \max(0, 1 + c_{N+i}) \cdot m + i\}$. (A.21)

Monotonicity. From the recursion relation of c_n , eq. (A.16), we obtain a corresponding relation for the sequence Δ_n , which is given by

$$\Delta_{n+1} = \Delta_n + [-c_n]_+ + [-c_{n-m+1}], \qquad (A.22)$$

whereas we used $x = [x]_+ - [-x]_+$ to arrive at this result. Since $[x]_+ \ge 0$, this relation implies that

$$\Delta_{n+1} \ge \Delta_n \,, \tag{A.23}$$

that is, Δ_n is a monotonically increasing sequence. Further to that, the relation for Δ_{n+1} also gives us the following *extended monotonicity property*

$$\Delta_{n+1} = \Delta_n \iff c_n \ge 0 \land c_{n-m+1} \ge 0, \qquad (A.24)$$

which follows because $[-x]_+$ is positive and zero if and only if x is positive.

Boundedness. We now prove that Δ_n is bounded. For this, assume Δ_n to not be bounded. Since Δ_n is a monotonically increasing sequence, this implies that there exists some $N \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\Delta_n \geq 1$ for all $n \geq N$. Hence, due to the positivity property proven above, this implies that there also exists some $N' \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $c_n \geq 0$ for all $n \geq N'$. Thus, by the extended monoticity property, eq. (A.24), this also implies that $\Delta_{n+1} = \Delta_n$ for all $n \geq N'$, which is a contradiction to the assumption of Δ_n to not be bounded.

Convergence. Since Δ_n is monotonically increasing and bounded, it converges to some constant K. Because $c_1, \ldots, c_{m+1} \in \mathbb{Z}$ we also have $c_n \in \mathbb{Z}$ and thus $\Delta_n \in \mathbb{Z}$ for all n, such that $K \in \mathbb{Z}$ and, together with monotonicity, $\Delta_n = \Delta_N \equiv K$ for all $n \geq N$ and some $N \in \mathbb{N}$. This implies that $\Delta_N \geq 0$. To see why, assume the opposite. Since $\Delta_n \in \mathbb{Z}$, this means we assume $\Delta_n \leq -1$. By the negativity property, this would imply that $c_n < 0$ for all $n \geq N'$ and some $N' \in \mathbb{N}$. However, by the extended monotonicity property, we also have $c_n \geq 0$ for all $n \geq N$, which is a contradiction.

Summary. Taking all this together, we see from the convergence property that there exists a $N \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\Delta_n = \Delta_N \ge 0$ and thus $c_n \ge 0$ for all $n \ge N$ by the extended monotonicity property. Furthermore, since $c_n = \Delta_n + c_{n-m}$, we also see that $c_n \ge c_{n-m} \ge 0$ for all $n \ge N + m$.

Consider now the consequence of this lemma on the sequence γ_j . Rewriting it in terms of the c_j^i , we get

$$\gamma_j = 1 \,\hat{\oplus}\, y_{1;j} \,\hat{\oplus}\, y_{1;j} \, (y_{1;j-m})^{-1} = \prod_{i=1}^M z_i^{\min\left(0, c_j^i + \min\left(0, -c_{j-m}^i\right)\right)} \,. \tag{A.25}$$

From the previous lemma, we know that for some $N \in \mathbb{N}$ we have $c_n \ge c_{n-m} \ge 0$ for all $n \ge N$ and thus for $j \ge N$

$$\min\left(0, c_{j}^{i} + \min\left(0, -c_{j-m}^{i}\right)\right) = \min\left(0, c_{j}^{i} - c_{j-m}^{i}\right) = 0, \qquad (A.26)$$

proving that $\gamma_j = 1$ for $j \ge N$.

With this property proven, we have established all parts and, together with the arguments in the main text, obtain the most general solution to the recurrence (5.17) as

$$\alpha_{j} = \left[c_{0}^{+} + c_{1}^{+} \eta_{m}^{j} + \dots + c_{m-1}^{+} \eta_{m}^{(m-1)j}\right] (\beta_{+})^{j/m} + \left[c_{0}^{-} + c_{1}^{-} \eta_{m}^{j} + \dots + c_{m-1}^{-} \eta_{m}^{(m-1)j}\right] (\beta_{-})^{j/m} ,$$
(A.27)

which we have repeated here for the further discussion of the associated non-rational letters. We denote the overall coefficients of β_{\pm} in this equation as

$$C_{\pm}(j) = c_0^{\pm} + c_1^{\pm} \eta_m^j + \dots + c_{m-1}^{\pm} \eta_m^{(m-1)j} \,. \tag{A.28}$$

As discussed before, due to the peridocity of the m-th root of unity, these satisfy $C_{\pm}(j + m) = C_{\pm}(j)$. Since in the limit $j \to \infty$, the term of β_+ dominates that of β_- , we associate the *m* quantities

$$\phi_i = \frac{C_+(i)}{C_-(i)} \tag{A.29}$$

for $0 \le i \le m - 1$ to this sequence. These coefficients can be obtained in terms of the variables of the initial cluster by the initial conditions of the sequence α_j . They are, again for $0 \le i \le m - 1$, given by

$$\alpha_i = a_{i+1;0}, \quad \alpha_{m+i} = a_{i+1;0} \cdot \gamma_0^{-1} \beta_0 F_i, \qquad (A.30)$$

whereas the F_i are rational functions in the initial \mathcal{X} -variables. In order to express them in a convenient way, we define analogs for K_1 and K_2 by

$$K_{i} = x_{1;0} \cdots x_{i;0} \left(1 + x_{i+1;0} \left(1 + \cdots + x_{m;0} \left(1 + x_{m+1;0} \right) \right) \right) . \tag{A.31}$$

In terms of these expressions, the functions F_i are given by

$$F_0 = 1, \quad F_i = K_1 - K_{i+1}.$$
 (A.32)

These initial conditions together with the general solution, eq. (A.27), form a system of two linear equations for the coefficients $C_{\pm}(i)$ for any $0 \le i \le m - 1$. It is solved by

$$C_{\pm}(i) = a_{i+1;0} \left(\beta_{\pm}\right)^{-i/m} \frac{\pm 2F_i \mp K_1 + \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}{2\sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}} \,. \tag{A.33}$$

Using the definition (A.29) this proves eq. (5.22) for the non-rational expressions associated to this sequence.

It remains to prove the initial conditions, eqs. (A.30). While the first of these can be seen by noting that $\alpha_i = a_{1;i}$ and using eq. (5.5), to prove the second condition — and to determine the F_i — we first observe that $\alpha_{m+i} = \gamma_i^{-1}a_{1;m+i}$ and hence again by eq. (5.5) that $\alpha_{m+i} = \gamma_i^{-1}a_{m+1;i}$. For i = 0, this immediately implies that $\alpha_m = \gamma_0^{-1}a_{m+1;0}$ and hence $F_0 = 1$. For $i \ge 1$, we can use the mutation rule (5.2) and eq. (A.11) to get

$$\alpha_{m+i} = a_{2;i-1}\gamma_{i-1}^{-1}\beta_{i-1}\left(1+x_{1;i-1}\right) = a_{i+1;0}\gamma_0^{-1}\beta_0 \cdot \prod_{j=1}^i \left(1+x_{1;i-j}\right), \qquad (A.34)$$

whereas we have repeatedly applied the relation $\gamma_{j+1}^{-1}\beta_{j+1} = (1+x_{1;j})\gamma_j^{-1}\beta_j$ in the last step, proving the second initial condition with F_i being the product over the \mathcal{X} -variables. To express F_i in terms of the variables of the initial cluster, we observe that by the mutation rules, eqs. (5.4) and (5.7), we have

$$1 + x_{1;i-1} = (1 + x_{1;i-2})^{-1} (1 + x_{1;i-2} (1 + x_{2;i-2}))$$
(A.35)

$$= (1 + x_{1;i-2})^{-1} (1 + x_{1;i-2} (1 + x_{i;0}))$$
(A.36)

$$= (1 + x_{1;i-2})^{-1} (1 + x_{1;i-3})^{-1} (1 + x_{1;i-3} (1 + x_{i-1;0} (1 + x_{i;0})))$$
(A.37)

$$= \dots$$
ⁱ
ⁱ
ⁱ

$$=\prod_{j=2} \left(1+x_{1;i-j}\right)^{-1} \cdot \left(1+x_{1;0} \left(1+x_{2;0} \left(1+\cdots x_{i-1;0} \left(1+x_{i;0}\right)\right)\right)\right) .$$
 (A.39)

Using this relation in eq. (A.34) and noting that $(1 + x_{1;0} (1 + \cdots + x_{i-1;0} (1 + x_{i;0}))) = K_1 - K_{i+1}$ completes the proof.

A.2 The sink direction

In the previous section and the main text, we have analysed the infinite mutation sequence obtained by repeatedly mutating $a_{1;j}$ in the $A_m^{(1)}$ cluster algebra. However, this corresponds to only one of the two possible directions. As discussed before, the mutation of the sinkvariable $a_{m+1;j+1}$ is the inverse to the mutation of $a_{1;j}$ and thus takes us from cluster j+1to j along the sequence, i.e. the opposite direction. We now discuss its solution.

First of all, note that using the mutation relations (5.5) we can rephrase the linearised recursion relation (5.15) in terms of the sink variable as

$$\gamma_{j+m}^{-1}\gamma_{j+2m}^{-1}a_{m+1;j+2m} - \gamma_0^{-1}\beta_0 K_1 \cdot \gamma_{j+m}^{-1}a_{m+1;j+m} + \gamma_0^{-2}\beta_0^2 K_2 \cdot a_{m+1;j} = 0.$$
(A.40)

Since all relations required to arrive at this equation are valid for all $j \in \mathbb{N}$, so is this recurrence. In theory, we could now go on and apply the same techniques as for the source direction to solve this. However, we now have to consider the limit $j \to -\infty$, since the sink direction takes cluster j + 1 to j. Accordingly, we define the new variable $\tilde{\alpha}_j$ via

$$\tilde{\alpha}_j = \gamma_{-(j \mod m)} \gamma_{-(j \mod m)-m} \cdots \gamma_{-j+2m} \gamma_{-j+m} \cdot a_{m+1;-j}, \qquad (A.41)$$

such that for this variable, the limit $j \to \infty$ is the correct one to consider. In terms of this sequence, the recurrence (5.17) can be expressed as

$$\gamma_0^{-2} \beta_0^2 K_2 \cdot \tilde{\alpha}_{j+2m} - \gamma_0^{-1} \beta_0 K_1 \cdot \tilde{\alpha}_{j+m} + \tilde{\alpha}_j = 0, \qquad (A.42)$$

with the initial values $\tilde{\alpha}_0, \ldots, \tilde{\alpha}_{2m-1}$.

Before we obtain the solution of this recurrence via its characteristic polynomial, let us first discuss γ_{-j} and its limit as j goes to infinity. This sequence is again governed by eq. (A.15), and is given in terms of the variable $d_n = c_{-n}$, which describes γ_{-j} , by

$$d_{n-1} + d_{n+m} = [d_n]_+ + [d_{n+m-1}]_+ .$$
(A.43)

Since this holds for all n, we may shift the index by n' = n + m - 1, which, due to the symmetry, reduces this equation to the original form of eq. (A.15). Hence, we may apply lemma A.2 to this case as well, proving that $\gamma_{-j} = 1$ for $j \ge J$ for some $J \in \mathbb{N}$.

The characteristic polynomial of the recurrence (A.42) is given by

$$\tilde{P}_m(t) = t^{2m} - \gamma_0 \beta_0^{-1} \frac{K_1}{K_2} \cdot t^m + \gamma_0^2 \beta_0^{-2} K_2^{-1} \,. \tag{A.44}$$

Its roots are given by $\tilde{\beta}^{1/m}_{\pm}\eta^i_m$ for $i = 0, \ldots, m-1$, with η_m again being the *m*-th root of unity and whereas

$$\tilde{\beta}_{\pm} = \gamma_0 \frac{K_1 \pm \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}{2\beta_0 K_2} \,. \tag{A.45}$$

Note that we have $\tilde{\beta}_{\pm} = \beta_{\pm}^{-1}$. Similar to before, we may use the roots to write down the most general solution for $\tilde{\alpha}_j$ and thus get

$$\tilde{\alpha}_{j} = \left[\tilde{c}_{0}^{+} + \tilde{c}_{1}^{+} \eta_{m}^{j} + \dots + \tilde{c}_{m-1}^{+} \eta_{m}^{(m-1)j}\right] (\beta_{-})^{-\frac{j}{m}} + \left[\tilde{c}_{0}^{-} + \tilde{c}_{1}^{-} \eta_{m}^{j} + \dots + \tilde{c}_{m-1}^{-} \eta_{m}^{(m-1)j}\right] (\beta_{+})^{-\frac{j}{m}} ,$$
(A.46)

whereas we have expressed this in terms of β_{\pm} but have labelled the coefficients \tilde{c}_i^{\pm} in terms of $\tilde{\beta}_{\pm}$. The same analysis as before applies to the overall coefficients $\tilde{C}_{\pm}(j)$, which again can be obtained from the initial conditions. For this direction they are given by

$$\tilde{\alpha}_i = a_{m+1-i;0}, \quad \tilde{\alpha}_{m+i} = a_{m+1-i;0} \cdot \gamma_0 \beta_0^{-1} \tilde{F}_i,$$
(A.47)

whereas the \tilde{F}_i are now given by

$$F_i = K_{m+1-i}/K_{m+1}. (A.48)$$

With these initial conditions, we again obtain a system of two linear equations from the general solution, eq. (A.46), which we can solve in terms of the $\tilde{C}_{\pm}(i)$, resulting in

$$\tilde{C}_{\pm}(i) = a_{m+1-i} \left(\beta_{\mp}\right)^{i/m} \frac{\pm 2K_2 F_i \mp K_1 + \sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}}{2\sqrt{K_1^2 - 4K_2}} \,. \tag{A.49}$$

Using the definition $\tilde{\phi} = \tilde{C}_+/\tilde{C}_-$ this proves eq. (5.23) for the non-rational expressions associated to this sequence.

Having obtained the general solution for the infinite mutation sequence of type $A_m^{(1)}$ in the sink direction, it remains to prove the initial conditions, eqs. (A.47). The first follows directly from $\tilde{\alpha}_i = a_{m+1,-i} = a_{m+1-i,0}$, as can be seen from eq. (5.5). For the other condition, we first observe that $\tilde{\alpha}_{m+i} = \gamma_{-i}a_{m+1;-i-m}$ and hence by eq. (5.5) that $\tilde{\alpha}_{m+i} = \gamma_{-i}\beta_{-i}^{-1} \cdot a_{m+1;-i} = \gamma_{-i}\beta_{-i}^{-1} \cdot a_{m+1-i,0}$. For i = 0 we can immediately conclude that $\tilde{F}_i = 1$. For $i \ge 1$, by again using the relation $\gamma_{j+1}^{-1}\beta_{j+1} = (1 + x_{1;j})\gamma_j^{-1}\beta_j$, we arrive at

$$\tilde{\alpha}_{m+i} = a_{m+1-i;0} \gamma_0 \beta_0^{-1} \left(1 + x_{1;-i} \right) \cdots \left(1 + x_{1;-1} \right)$$
(A.50)

$$= a_{m+1-i;0}\gamma_0\beta_0^{-1}\frac{(1+x_{m+1;1-i})\cdots(1+x_{m+1;0})}{x_{m+1;1-i}\cdots x_{m+1;0}}, \qquad (A.51)$$

whereas we have used eq. (A.1) for the last step. This already proves eq. (A.47), with \tilde{F}_i being the fraction of the \mathcal{X} -variables. To obtain an expression in terms of the variables of the initial cluster, we note that $x_{m+1;j-i} = x_{m+j-i;0} (1 + x_{m+1;j-i+1})$ such that we get

$$\tilde{F}_i = \prod_{j=0}^{i-1} \left(x_{m+1-j;0} \right)^{-1} \cdot \left(1 + x_{m+1;1-i} \right) \,. \tag{A.52}$$

Similar to eq. (A.4), we obtain from the mutation relations, eq. (A.1), that

$$1 + x_{m+1;1-i} = \prod_{j=i}^{m} (x_{m+1-j;0})^{-1} \cdot K_{m+1-i}, \qquad (A.53)$$

such that we can conclude that

$$\tilde{F}_i = \frac{K_{m+1-i}}{K_{m+1}},$$
(A.54)

completing our analysis of the infinite mutation sequences in cluster algebras of type $A_m^{(1)}$.



Figure 12. Initial seed of the cluster algebra of Gr(4, 8).



Figure 13. Principal part of the origin cluster in Gr(4,8) utilized to find the square-root letters.

B Full non-rational alphabet of eight-particle scattering

In this section, for completeness, we present the entire non-rational alphabet of eightparticle scattering obtained from the perspective of scattering diagrams, see [69] or section 3.3. We begin with the initial cluster of the cluster algebra of Gr(4,8), which is depicted in figure 12. In there, we included our convention for the unfrozen variables a_i^I of this cluster.

We can use eqs. (2.8) and (2.9) to immediately read off the \mathcal{X} -variables associated to each \mathcal{A} -variable. They are given by

$$x_1^I = \frac{\langle 1234 \rangle \langle 1256 \rangle}{\langle 1245 \rangle \langle 1236 \rangle}, \quad x_4^I = \frac{\langle 1235 \rangle \langle 1456 \rangle}{\langle 1345 \rangle \langle 1256 \rangle}, \qquad \qquad x_7^I = \frac{\langle 1245 \rangle \langle 3456 \rangle}{\langle 2345 \rangle \langle 1456 \rangle}, \tag{B.1}$$

$$x_2^I = \frac{\langle 1235 \rangle \langle 1267 \rangle}{\langle 1256 \rangle \langle 1237 \rangle}, \quad x_5^I = \frac{\langle 1236 \rangle \langle 1245 \rangle \langle 1567 \rangle}{\langle 1235 \rangle \langle 1456 \rangle \langle 1267 \rangle}, \quad x_8^I = \frac{\langle 1256 \rangle \langle 1345 \rangle \langle 4567 \rangle}{\langle 1245 \rangle \langle 3456 \rangle \langle 1567 \rangle}, \quad (B.2)$$

$$x_3^I = \frac{\langle 1236 \rangle \langle 1278 \rangle}{\langle 1267 \rangle \langle 1238 \rangle}, \quad x_6^I = \frac{\langle 1237 \rangle \langle 1256 \rangle \langle 1678 \rangle}{\langle 1236 \rangle \langle 1567 \rangle \langle 1278 \rangle}, \quad x_9^I = \frac{\langle 1267 \rangle \langle 1456 \rangle \langle 5678 \rangle}{\langle 1256 \rangle \langle 4567 \rangle \langle 1678 \rangle}.$$
(B.3)

Mutating along the mutation sequence $\{1, 2, 4, 1, 6, 8\}$, that is sequentially mutating the nodes with the corresponding index, we arrive at the $A_1^{(1)}$ origin quiver depicted in figure 13. Note that since we only require the \mathcal{X} -coordinates for the computation of the non-rational alphabet, in the quiver we only show those, labelled by x_i in the origin quiver, and omit the (frozen and unfrozen) \mathcal{A} -variables. Performing the sequence of mutations given above, we land in the origin quiver whose \mathcal{X} -variables x_i are rational functions in the original variables x_i^I of the initial cluster. These functions are given by

$$x_{1} = \frac{\left(1 + x_{6}^{I} + x_{1}^{I}\left(1 + x_{4}^{I}\right)\left(1 + x_{6}^{I}\left(1 + x_{2}^{I}\right)\right)\right)\left(1 + x_{8}^{I} + x_{1}^{I}\left(1 + x_{2}^{I}\right)\left(1 + x_{8}^{I}\left(1 + x_{4}^{I}\right)\right)\right)}{x_{1}^{I}x_{2}^{I}x_{4}^{I}}, \quad (B.4)$$

$$x_{9} = \frac{\left(1 + x_{1}^{I}\left(1 + x_{2}^{I}\right)\left(1 + x_{4}^{I}\right)\right)x_{6}^{I}x_{8}^{I}x_{9}^{I}}{\left(1 + x_{6}^{I} + x_{4}^{I}\right)\left(1 + x_{6}^{I}\left(1 + x_{2}^{I}\right)\right)\left(1 + x_{8}^{I} + x_{1}^{I}\left(1 + x_{2}^{I}\right)\left(1 + x_{8}^{I}\left(1 + x_{4}^{I}\right)\right)\right)}, \quad (B.5)$$

$$x_{5} = \frac{x_{1}^{I} x_{2}^{I} x_{4}^{I} x_{5}^{I}}{1 + x_{1}^{I} \left(1 + x_{2}^{I}\right) \left(1 + x_{4}^{I}\right)},$$
(B.6)

$$x_8 = \frac{1 + x_1^I \left(1 + x_2^I\right)}{x_8^I \left(1 + x_1^I \left(1 + x_2^I\right) \left(1 + x_4^I\right)\right)},\tag{B.7}$$

$$x_{6} = \frac{1 + x_{1}^{I} \left(1 + x_{4}^{I}\right)}{x_{6}^{I} \left(1 + x_{1}^{I} \left(1 + x_{2}^{I}\right) \left(1 + x_{4}^{I}\right)\right)}, \tag{B.8}$$

$$x_{2} = \frac{x_{4}^{I} x_{8}^{I}}{1 + x_{8}^{I} + x_{1}^{I} \left(1 + x_{2}^{I}\right) \left(1 + x_{8}^{I} \left(1 + x_{4}^{I}\right)\right)}, \tag{B.9}$$

$$x_4 = \frac{x_2 x_6}{1 + x_6^I + x_1^I \left(1 + x_4^I\right) \left(1 + x_6^I \left(1 + x_2^I\right)\right)},\tag{B.10}$$

$$x_3 = \frac{x_1^T x_2^T x_3^T}{1 + x_1^I \left(1 + x_2^I\right)},\tag{B.11}$$

$$x_7 = \frac{x_1^I x_4^I x_7^I}{1 + x_1^I \left(1 + x_4^I\right)} \,. \tag{B.12}$$

As is discussed in section 3.3 and [69], from this origin quiver we perform the limit of the infinite $A_1^{(1)}$ mutation sequence. Working within the framework of scattering diagrams, we first construct the cone variables and take their limit, which is well-defined and finite, so that we land in an asymptotic chamber around the limit ray²³

$$r_{\infty} = (1, -1, 0, -1, 0, 1, 0, 1, -1) .$$
(B.13)

The limits of the cone variables along the sequence, ie. the cone variables of the asymptotic chamber, can be

$$x_{\gamma_i}^0 = x_i \quad \text{for} \quad i \in \{2, 3, 4, 7\},$$
 (B.14)

$$x_{\gamma_i}^0 = \frac{x_i}{2} \left(1 + x_1 \left(1 + x_9 \right) + \sqrt{\Delta'} \right) \quad \text{for} \quad i \in \{5, 6, 8\},$$
(B.15)

$$x_{\gamma_1}^0 = \frac{4x_1\Delta'}{\left(1 + x_1 - x_1x_9 + \sqrt{\Delta'}\right)^2}, \quad x_{\gamma_9}^0 = \frac{x_9}{4} \left(1 + \frac{1 - x_1(1 + x_9)}{\sqrt{\Delta'}}\right)^2, \tag{B.16}$$

$$\Delta' = (1 + x_1(1 + x_9))^2 - 4x_1x_9.$$
(B.17)

²³This is one of the two tropical rays of $\widetilde{\text{pTr}}_+(4,8)$ that is not contained in the fan of the truncated cluster algebra, the other being (0,1,0,1,0,-1,0,-1,0). Since the variables obtained from this limit ray can be obtained by a cyclic shift $\langle ijkl \rangle \rightarrow \langle i+1j+1k+1l+1 \rangle$ we limit our analysis to the quantities around the first limit ray only.

The entire non-rational alphabet is obtained from the variables of *all* asymptotic chambers around the limit ray. As is outlined in [69], a computer search yields a basis of 36 multiplicatively independent polynomials. It consists of the 20 polynomials given by

$$\tilde{f}_7 = x_{\gamma_8}^0$$
, (B.20)

$$f_8 = 1 + x_{\gamma_8}^0, \qquad f_9 = 1 + x_{\gamma_2}^0 f_8, \qquad f_{10} = 1 + x_{\gamma_3}^0 f_9, \qquad (B.21)$$

$$\tilde{f}_{11} = 1 + x_{\gamma_8}^0 x_{\gamma_1}^0 x_{\gamma_0}^0, \qquad \tilde{f}_{12} = 1 + x_{\gamma_2}^0 \tilde{f}_{11}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{13} = 1 + x_{\gamma_2}^0 \tilde{f}_{12}, \qquad (B.22)$$

$$\tilde{f}_{14} = x_{\gamma_6}^0, \qquad (B.23)$$

$$\tilde{f}_{15} = 1 + x_{\gamma_6}^0, \qquad \tilde{f}_{16} = 1 + x_{\gamma_4}^0 \tilde{f}_{15}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{17} = 1 + x_{\gamma_7}^0 \tilde{f}_{16}, \qquad (B.24)$$

$$f_{18} = 1 + x_{\gamma_6}^0 x_{\gamma_1}^0 x_{\gamma_9}^0, \qquad f_{19} = 1 + x_{\gamma_4}^0 f_{18}, \qquad f_{20} = 1 + x_{\gamma_7}^0 f_{19}.$$
(B.25)

as well as 16 more polynomials given by

$$\tilde{f}_{21} = x_{\gamma_2}^0, \qquad \qquad \tilde{f}_{22} = x_{\gamma_3}^0, \qquad (B.26)$$

$$f_{23} = 1 + x_{\gamma_2}^0, \qquad f_{24} = 1 + x_{\gamma_3}^0, \qquad (B.27)$$

$$f_{25} = 1 + x_{\gamma_3}^0 f_{23} , \qquad f_{26} = 1 + x_{\gamma_2}^0 f_8 f_{11} , \qquad f_{27} = 1 + x_{\gamma_3}^0 f_{26} , \qquad (B.28)$$

$$\tilde{f}_{28} = 1 + x_{\gamma_3}^0 \tilde{f}_{27} + x_{\gamma_4}^0 (1 + x_{\gamma_4}^0 (\tilde{f}_7 + \tilde{f}_{11})) \qquad (B.29)$$

$$\tilde{f}_{29} = x_{\gamma_4}^0, \qquad \qquad \tilde{f}_{30} = x_{\gamma_7}^0, \qquad (B.30)$$

$$\tilde{f}_{31} = 1 + x_{\gamma_4}^0, \qquad \qquad \tilde{f}_{32} = 1 + x_{\gamma_7}^0,$$
(B.31)

$$\tilde{f}_{33} = 1 + x_{\gamma_7}^0 \tilde{f}_{31} , \qquad \tilde{f}_{34} = 1 + x_{\gamma_4}^0 \tilde{f}_{15} \tilde{f}_{18} , \qquad \tilde{f}_{35} = 1 + x_{\gamma_7}^0 \tilde{f}_{34} , \qquad (B.32)$$

$$\tilde{f}_{52} = 1 + x_{\gamma_7}^0 \tilde{f}_{52} + x_{\gamma_7}^0 (1 + x_{\gamma_7}^0 (\tilde{f}_{14} + \tilde{f}_{15}))$$
(B.33)

$$f_{36} = 1 + x_{\gamma_4}^0 f_{35} + x_{\gamma_7}^0 \left(1 + x_{\gamma_4}^0 \left(f_{14} + f_{18} \right) \right) \,. \tag{B.33}$$

As can be seen from eq. (B.14) and eqs. (B.4)–(B.12), the variables $x_{\gamma_i}^0$ are rational for $i \in \{2, 3, 4, 7\}$ and hence so are 10 of the polynomials of the above basis. In fact, by parameterising the Plücker variables in terms of the web-parameterisation and evaluating the web-variables with prime values, it is easy to see that the polynomials \tilde{f}_{21} to \tilde{f}_{36} are rational, that is the square-roots cancel. Even more than that, these 16 polynomials are actually contained in the 272-letter rational alphabet of [47–49] and can be expressed as

$$\tilde{f}_{21} = \frac{R_{157}}{R_{163}}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{22} = \frac{R_9}{R_2}, \qquad \qquad \tilde{f}_{23} = \frac{R_2 R_{143}}{R_{163}}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{24} = \frac{R_3}{R_2}, \tag{B.34}$$

$$\tilde{f}_{25} = \frac{R_{164}}{R_{163}}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{26} = \frac{R_2 R_{194}}{R_9 R_{157}}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{27} = \frac{R_{192}}{R_{157}}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{28} = \frac{R_2 R_{146}}{R_{163}}, \qquad (B.35)$$

$$\tilde{f}_{29} = \frac{R_{36}}{R_{42}}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{30} = \frac{R_{97}}{R_{10}}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{31} = \frac{R_{10}R_{34}}{R_{42}}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{32} = \frac{R_{43}}{R_{10}},$$
(B.36)

$$\tilde{f}_{33} = \frac{R_{44}}{R_{42}}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{34} = \frac{R_{10}R_{93}}{R_{36}R_{97}}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{35} = \frac{R_{91}}{R_{36}}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{36} = \frac{R_{10}R_{89}}{R_{42}}, \qquad (B.37)$$

whereas R_i refers to the *i*-th rational letter in the alphabet provided in the attached file Gr48Alphabet.m.

Since 16 of these polynomials are contained in the 272-letter rational alphabet, we are left with the 20 letters given by \tilde{f}_1 to \tilde{f}_{20} . While these 20 letters can be numerically checked

to actually contain square-roots, we find 10 multiplicative combinations that are contained in the rational alphabet. They are given by

$$\tilde{f}_1 \tilde{f}_2 \tilde{f}_4^2 = \frac{R_{222}}{R_9 R_{97}}, \qquad \qquad \frac{\tilde{f}_7}{\tilde{f}_4} = \frac{R_2 R_{97}}{R_{157}}, \qquad \qquad \frac{\tilde{f}_{14}}{\tilde{f}_4} = \frac{R_9 R_{10}}{R_{36}}, \qquad (B.38)$$

$$\tilde{f}_5 \tilde{f}_6 = \frac{R_4 R_{131}}{R_9 R_{97}}, \qquad \tilde{f}_8 \tilde{f}_{11} = \frac{R_{163} R_{197}}{R_9 (R_{157})^2}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{15} \tilde{f}_{18} = \frac{R_{42} R_{94}}{(R_{36})^2 R_{97}}, \qquad (B.39)$$

$$\tilde{f}_9 \tilde{f}_{12} = \frac{(R_2)^2 R_{147}}{R_9 R_{163}}, \qquad \tilde{f}_{16} \tilde{f}_{19} = \frac{(R_{10})^2 R_{90}}{R_{42} R_{97}}, \qquad (B.40)$$

$$\tilde{f}_{10}\tilde{f}_{13} = \frac{R_{196}}{R_{163}}, \qquad \qquad \tilde{f}_{17}\tilde{f}_{20} = \frac{R_{96}}{R_{42}},$$
(B.41)

whereas again R_i corresponds to the *i*-th rational letter in the rational alphabet. Using these 10 relations, we can further reduce the square-root letters to the basis of 10 multiplicatively independent letters given by

$$f_{1} = (x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0})^{-1} (1 - x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0})^{2}, \quad f_{2} = x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0} (1 - x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0})^{2}, \qquad f_{3} = \frac{1 + x_{\gamma_{5}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0}}{1 + x_{\gamma_{5}}^{0}},$$

$$f_{4} = \frac{1 + x_{\gamma_{8}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0}}{1 + x_{\gamma_{8}}^{0}}, \qquad f_{5} = \frac{1 + x_{\gamma_{2}}^{0} (1 + x_{\gamma_{8}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0})}{1 + x_{\gamma_{2}}^{0} (1 + x_{\gamma_{8}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0})},$$

$$f_{6} = \frac{1 + x_{\gamma_{3}} (1 + x_{\gamma_{2}}^{0} (1 + x_{\gamma_{8}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0}))}{1 + x_{\gamma_{3}} (1 + x_{\gamma_{2}}^{0} (1 + x_{\gamma_{8}}^{0}))}, \qquad (B.42)$$

$$f_{7} = \frac{1 + x_{\gamma_{6}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0}}{1 + x_{\gamma_{6}}^{0}}, \qquad f_{8} = \frac{1 + x_{\gamma_{4}}^{0} (1 + x_{\gamma_{6}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0})}{1 + x_{\gamma_{4}}^{0} (1 + x_{\gamma_{6}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0})}, \qquad f_{9} = \frac{1 + x_{\gamma_{7}} (1 + x_{\gamma_{4}}^{0} (1 + x_{\gamma_{6}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0}))}{1 + x_{\gamma_{7}} (1 + x_{\gamma_{4}}^{0} (1 + x_{\gamma_{6}}^{0}))}, \qquad f_{10} = x_{\gamma_{5}}^{0} (1 - x_{\gamma_{1}}^{0} x_{\gamma_{9}}^{0}).$$

It can be easily demonstrated that the set of 112 $A_1^{(1)}$ -letters obtained in section 3.2 for the limit ray r_{∞} , eq. (B.13), is equivalently described by the basis of the 9 multiplicatively independent square-root letters given by f_1 to f_9 of eqs. (B.42).

In summary, we see that the non-rational alphabet obtained from the scattering diagram adds one further letter $f_{10} = x_{\gamma_5}^0 (1 - x_{\gamma_1}^0 x_{\gamma_9}^0)$ per limit ray compared to the previously known 9 letters, see section 3.2 or [45, 47]. Using eqs. (B.14) and (B.16), we can simplify this letter and find that

$$f_{10} = x_5 \sqrt{\Delta'} \,. \tag{B.43}$$

With x_5 being one of the \mathcal{X} -variables of the origin quiver, this already demonstrates that f_1 corresponds to the square-root up to a monomial in the rational alphabet. In fact, this square-root is proportional to the square-root $\Delta_{1,3,5,7}$ of one of the two eight-particle four-mass boxes. In terms of the four-mass box, we can write the additional letter as

$$f_{10} = \frac{\langle 1256 \rangle \langle 3478 \rangle}{\langle 1278 \rangle \langle 3456 \rangle} \sqrt{\Delta_{1,3,5,7}}, \qquad (B.44)$$

whereas we have

$$\Delta_{1,3,5,7} = \left(1 - \frac{\langle 1234 \rangle \langle 5678 \rangle}{\langle 1256 \rangle \langle 3478 \rangle} - \frac{\langle 1278 \rangle \langle 3456 \rangle}{\langle 1256 \rangle \langle 3478 \rangle}\right)^2 - 4 \frac{\langle 1278 \rangle \langle 1234 \rangle \langle 3456 \rangle \langle 5678 \rangle}{(\langle 1256 \rangle \langle 3478 \rangle)^2} \,. \quad (B.45)$$

The square-root $\Delta_{2,4,6,8}$ of the other eight-particle four-mass box appears in a similar way in the non-rational alphabet of the other limit ray, which is obtained by the cyclic shift $i \rightarrow i + 1$ on the indices of the Plücker variables.

C Web-parameterisation of Gr(4, n)

As we have reviewed in section 2.1, the totally positive configuration space $Gr_+(k, n)$ can be constructed as the space of all Plücker variables, restricted to non-negative values, up to some scalings. The space has dimension d = (k-1)(n-k-1) and can be parameterised in terms of d independent parameters by the web-parameterisation [51]. In this appendix we briefly discuss how this parameterisation is constructed and present it explicitly for $Gr_+(4, 8)$ and $Gr_+(4, 9)$.

Instead of parameterising the individual Plücker variables, it is more convenient to instead obtain a parameterisation of the momentum twistors instead, see e.g. [47]. The Plücker variables can in turn be obtained as the minors of the $k \times n$ matrix Z whose columns are the momentum twistors. When parameterised, this matrix is of the form

$$Z = (\mathbf{1}_k | M) \tag{C.1}$$

with the $k \times k$ identity matrix $\mathbf{1}_k$. The entries m_{ij} of the $k \times (n-k)$ matrix M are given by

$$m_{ij} = (-1)^i \sum_{\underline{\lambda} \in Y_{ij}} \prod_{m=1}^{k-i} \prod_{l=1}^{\lambda_m} x_{ml} , \qquad (C.2)$$

whereas Y_{ij} denotes the multi-dimensional range $0 \le \lambda_{k-i} \le \cdots \le \lambda_1 \le j-1$ and the x_{ml} are an alternative labeling of the web-parameters.

The explicit web-parameterisation of $\widetilde{\mathrm{Gr}}_+(4,8)$ and $\widetilde{\mathrm{Gr}}_+(4,9)$ can be found in the ancillary file WebParameterisation.m attached to the arXiv submission of this article. For n = 8, the columns $\underline{m}_1, \underline{m}_2, \underline{m}_3$ of the 4×4 matrix M are given by

$$\underline{m}_{1} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ -1 \\ 1 \\ -1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \underline{m}_{2} = \begin{pmatrix} -1 - x_{1} \left(1 + x_{2} \left(1 + x_{3}\right)\right) \\ 1 + x_{1} \left(1 + x_{2}\right) \\ -1 - x_{1} \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad (C.3)$$
$$\underline{m}_{3} = \begin{pmatrix} -1 - x_{1} \left(1 + x_{4} + x_{2} \left(1 + x_{4} \left(1 + x_{5}\right)\right) + x_{3} \left(1 + x_{4} \left(1 + x_{5} \left(1 + x_{6}\right)\right)\right)\right) \\ 1 + x_{1} \left(1 + x_{4} + x_{2} \left(1 + x_{4} \left(1 + x_{5}\right)\right)\right) \\ -1 - x_{1} \left(1 + x_{4}\right) \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad (C.4)$$

(C.8)

and the components of the fourth column \underline{m}_4 are given by

$$m_{41} = -1 - x_1 - x_1 x_2 - x_1 x_2 x_3 - x_1 x_4 - x_1 x_2 x_4 - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 - x_1 x_2 x_4 x_5 - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_6 - x_1 x_4 x_7 - x_1 x_2 x_4 x_7 - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_7 - x_1 x_2 x_4 x_5 x_7 - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_7 - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_6 x_7 - x_1 x_2 x_4 x_5 x_7 x_8 - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_7 x_8 - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_6 x_7 x_8 - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_6 x_7 x_8 x_9 ,$$

$$m_{42} = 1 + x_1 + x_1 x_2 + x_1 x_4 + x_1 x_2 x_4 + x_1 x_2 x_4 x_5 + x_1 x_4 x_7 + x_1 x_2 x_4 x_7 + x_1 x_2 x_4 x_5 x_7 + x_1 x_2 x_4 x_5 x_7 x_8$$

$$(C.6)$$

$$+ x_1 x_2 x_4 x_5 x_7 x_8,$$
 (0.0)

$$m_{43} = -1 - x_1 - x_1 x_4 - x_1 x_4 x_7, \qquad (C.7)$$

 $m_{44} = 1$.

The first four columns of the parameterised 4×5 matrix M for n = 9 are the same as that for n = 8. The components of the last column \underline{m}_5 are given by

$$\begin{split} m_{51} &= m_{41} - x_1 x_4 x_7 x_{10} - x_1 x_2 x_4 x_7 x_{10} - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_7 x_{10} - x_1 x_2 x_4 x_5 x_7 x_{10} \\ &- x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_7 x_{10} - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_6 x_7 x_{10} - x_1 x_2 x_4 x_5 x_7 x_8 x_{10} \\ &- x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_7 x_8 x_{10} - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_6 x_7 x_8 x_{10} - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_6 x_7 x_8 x_9 x_{10} \\ &- x_1 x_2 x_4 x_5 x_7 x_8 x_{10} x_{11} - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_7 x_8 x_{10} - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_6 x_7 x_8 x_{10} x_{11} \\ &- x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_6 x_7 x_8 x_9 x_{10} x_{11} - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_6 x_7 x_8 x_9 x_{10} x_{11} \\ &- x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_6 x_7 x_8 x_9 x_{10} x_{11} - x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5 x_6 x_7 x_8 x_9 x_{10} x_{11} x_{12} , \end{split}$$
(C.9)
$$m_{52} &= m_{42} + x_1 x_4 x_7 x_{10} + x_1 x_2 x_4 x_7 x_{10} + x_1 x_2 x_4 x_5 x_7 x_8 x_9 x_{10} x_{11} x_{12} , \\ &+ x_1 x_2 x_4 x_5 x_7 x_8 x_{10} x_{11} , \end{aligned}$$
(C.10)
$$m_{53} &= m_{43} - x_1 x_4 x_7 x_{10} , \end{aligned}$$
(C.11)
$$m_{54} &= 1 . \end{aligned}$$
(C.12)

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

References

- C. Duhr, Hopf algebras, coproducts and symbols: an application to Higgs boson amplitudes, JHEP 08 (2012) 043 [arXiv:1203.0454] [INSPIRE].
- [2] J.M. Henn, What can we learn about QCD and collider physics from N = 4 super Yang-Mills?, arXiv: 2006.00361 [INSPIRE].
- [3] N. Arkani-Hamed, J.L. Bourjaily, F. Cachazo, A.B. Goncharov, A. Postnikov and J. Trnka, Grassmannian Geometry of Scattering Amplitudes, arXiv:1212.5605 [INSPIRE].
- [4] F. Brown and C. Duhr, A double integral of dlog forms which is not polylogarithmic, arXiv:2006.09413 [INSPIRE].
- Z. Bern, L.J. Dixon and V.A. Smirnov, Iteration of planar amplitudes in maximally supersymmetric Yang-Mills theory at three loops and beyond, Phys. Rev. D 72 (2005) 085001 [hep-th/0505205] [INSPIRE].

- [6] L.F. Alday, D. Gaiotto and J. Maldacena, *Thermodynamic Bubble Ansatz*, *JHEP* 09 (2011) 032 [arXiv:0911.4708] [INSPIRE].
- [7] G. Yang, A simple collinear limit of scattering amplitudes at strong coupling, JHEP 03 (2011) 087 [arXiv:1006.3306] [INSPIRE].
- [8] L.J. Dixon and M. von Hippel, *Bootstrapping an NMHV amplitude through three loops*, *JHEP* **10** (2014) 065 [arXiv:1408.1505] [INSPIRE].
- [9] A.B. Goncharov, Multiple polylogarithms and mixed Tate motives, math/0103059 [INSPIRE].
- [10] A.B. Goncharov, Galois symmetries of fundamental groupoids and noncommutative geometry, Duke Math. J. 128 (2005) 209 [math/0208144] [INSPIRE].
- [11] F. Brown, On the decomposition of motivic multiple zeta values, arXiv:1102.1310 [INSPIRE].
- [12] A.B. Goncharov, M. Spradlin, C. Vergu and A. Volovich, *Classical Polylogarithms for Amplitudes and Wilson Loops*, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **105** (2010) 151605 [arXiv:1006.5703]
 [INSPIRE].
- [13] S. Caron-Huot et al., The Steinmann Cluster Bootstrap for N = 4 Super Yang-Mills Amplitudes, PoS CORFU2019 (2020) 003 [arXiv:2005.06735] [INSPIRE].
- [14] V. Del Duca, C. Duhr and V.A. Smirnov, An Analytic Result for the Two-Loop Hexagon Wilson Loop in N = 4 SYM, JHEP 03 (2010) 099 [arXiv:0911.5332] [INSPIRE].
- [15] V. Del Duca, C. Duhr and V.A. Smirnov, The Two-Loop Hexagon Wilson Loop in N = 4 SYM, JHEP 05 (2010) 084 [arXiv:1003.1702] [INSPIRE].
- [16] J. Golden, A.B. Goncharov, M. Spradlin, C. Vergu and A. Volovich, Motivic Amplitudes and Cluster Coordinates, JHEP 01 (2014) 091 [arXiv:1305.1617] [INSPIRE].
- [17] N. Arkani-Hamed, F. Cachazo, C. Cheung and J. Kaplan, A Duality For The S Matrix, JHEP 03 (2010) 020 [arXiv:0907.5418] [INSPIRE].
- [18] J.M. Drummond, J. Henn, G.P. Korchemsky and E. Sokatchev, Conformal Ward identities for Wilson loops and a test of the duality with gluon amplitudes, Nucl. Phys. B 826 (2010) 337 [arXiv:0712.1223] [INSPIRE].
- [19] J.M. Drummond, J. Henn, V.A. Smirnov and E. Sokatchev, Magic identities for conformal four-point integrals, JHEP 01 (2007) 064 [hep-th/0607160] [INSPIRE].
- [20] Z. Bern, M. Czakon, L.J. Dixon, D.A. Kosower and V.A. Smirnov, The Four-Loop Planar Amplitude and Cusp Anomalous Dimension in Maximally Supersymmetric Yang-Mills Theory, Phys. Rev. D 75 (2007) 085010 [hep-th/0610248] [INSPIRE].
- [21] Z. Bern, J.J.M. Carrasco, H. Johansson and D.A. Kosower, Maximally supersymmetric planar Yang-Mills amplitudes at five loops, Phys. Rev. D 76 (2007) 125020 [arXiv:0705.1864] [INSPIRE].
- [22] L.F. Alday and J. Maldacena, Comments on gluon scattering amplitudes via AdS/CFT, JHEP 11 (2007) 068 [arXiv:0710.1060] [INSPIRE].
- [23] A. Hodges, Eliminating spurious poles from gauge-theoretic amplitudes, JHEP 05 (2013)
 135 [arXiv:0905.1473] [INSPIRE].
- [24] S. Fomin and A. Zelevinsky, Cluster Algebras I: Foundations, J. Am. Math. Soc. 15 (2002) 497 [math/0104151].
- [25] S. Fomin and A. Zelevinsky, Cluster algebras II: Finite type classification, Invent. Math. 154 (2003) 63 [math/0208229].

- [26] A. Berenstein, S. Fomin and A. Zelevinsky, Cluster algebras III: Upper bounds and double Bruhat cells, Duke Math. J. 126 (2003) 1 [math/0305434].
- [27] S. Fomin and A. Zelevinsky, Cluster algebras IV: Coefficients, Compos. Math. 143 (2007) 112 [math/0602259].
- [28] L.J. Dixon, J.M. Drummond and J.M. Henn, Bootstrapping the three-loop hexagon, JHEP 11 (2011) 023 [arXiv:1108.4461] [INSPIRE].
- [29] L.J. Dixon, J.M. Drummond and J.M. Henn, Analytic result for the two-loop six-point NMHV amplitude in N = 4 super Yang-Mills theory, JHEP 01 (2012) 024
 [arXiv:1111.1704] [INSPIRE].
- [30] L.J. Dixon, J.M. Drummond, M. von Hippel and J. Pennington, Hexagon functions and the three-loop remainder function, JHEP 12 (2013) 049 [arXiv:1308.2276] [INSPIRE].
- [31] L.J. Dixon, J.M. Drummond, C. Duhr and J. Pennington, The four-loop remainder function and multi-Regge behavior at NNLLA in planar N = 4 super-Yang-Mills theory, JHEP 06 (2014) 116 [arXiv:1402.3300] [INSPIRE].
- [32] L.J. Dixon, J.M. Drummond, C. Duhr, M. von Hippel and J. Pennington, Bootstrapping six-gluon scattering in planar N = 4 super-Yang-Mills theory, PoS LL2014 (2014) 077 [arXiv:1407.4724] [INSPIRE].
- [33] L.J. Dixon, M. von Hippel and A.J. McLeod, The four-loop six-gluon NMHV ratio function, JHEP 01 (2016) 053 [arXiv:1509.08127] [INSPIRE].
- [34] S. Caron-Huot, L.J. Dixon, A. McLeod and M. von Hippel, Bootstrapping a Five-Loop Amplitude Using Steinmann Relations, Phys. Rev. Lett. 117 (2016) 241601 [arXiv:1609.00669] [INSPIRE].
- [35] S. Caron-Huot, L.J. Dixon, F. Dulat, M. von Hippel, A.J. McLeod and G. Papathanasiou, Six-Gluon amplitudes in planar N = 4 super-Yang-Mills theory at six and seven loops, JHEP 08 (2019) 016 [arXiv:1903.10890] [INSPIRE].
- [36] S. Caron-Huot, L.J. Dixon, F. Dulat, M. Von Hippel, A.J. McLeod and G. Papathanasiou, The Cosmic Galois Group and Extended Steinmann Relations for Planar N = 4 SYM Amplitudes, JHEP 09 (2019) 061 [arXiv:1906.07116] [INSPIRE].
- [37] V. Chestnov and G. Papathanasiou, Hexagon bootstrap in the double scaling limit, JHEP 09 (2021) 007 [arXiv:2012.15855] [INSPIRE].
- [38] J.M. Drummond, G. Papathanasiou and M. Spradlin, A Symbol of Uniqueness: The Cluster Bootstrap for the 3-Loop MHV Heptagon, JHEP 03 (2015) 072 [arXiv:1412.3763]
 [INSPIRE].
- [39] L.J. Dixon, J. Drummond, T. Harrington, A.J. McLeod, G. Papathanasiou and M. Spradlin, *Heptagons from the Steinmann Cluster Bootstrap*, *JHEP* 02 (2017) 137 [arXiv:1612.08976] [INSPIRE].
- [40] J. Drummond, J. Foster, O. Gürdoğan and G. Papathanasiou, Cluster adjacency and the four-loop NMHV heptagon, JHEP 03 (2019) 087 [arXiv:1812.04640] [INSPIRE].
- [41] L.J. Dixon and Y.-T. Liu, Lifting Heptagon Symbols to Functions, JHEP 10 (2020) 031
 [arXiv:2007.12966] [INSPIRE].
- [42] I. Prlina, M. Spradlin and S. Stanojevic, All-loop singularities of scattering amplitudes in massless planar theories, Phys. Rev. Lett. 121 (2018) 081601 [arXiv:1805.11617]
 [INSPIRE].

- [43] N. Arkani-Hamed and J. Trnka, The Amplituhedron, JHEP 10 (2014) 030 [arXiv:1312.2007] [INSPIRE].
- [44] N. Arkani-Hamed, H. Thomas and J. Trnka, Unwinding the Amplituhedron in Binary, JHEP 01 (2018) 016 [arXiv:1704.05069] [INSPIRE].
- [45] S. He, Z. Li and C. Zhang, Two-loop octagons, algebraic letters and Q equations, Phys. Rev. D 101 (2020) 061701 [arXiv:1911.01290] [INSPIRE].
- [46] J. Drummond, J. Foster, O. Gürdoğan and C. Kalousios, Tropical Grassmannians, cluster algebras and scattering amplitudes, JHEP 04 (2020) 146 [arXiv:1907.01053] [INSPIRE].
- [47] J. Drummond, J. Foster, O. Gürdoğan and C. Kalousios, Algebraic singularities of scattering amplitudes from tropical geometry, JHEP 04 (2021) 002 [arXiv:1912.08217] [INSPIRE].
- [48] N. Arkani-Hamed, T. Lam and M. Spradlin, Non-perturbative geometries for planar $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM amplitudes, JHEP 03 (2021) 065 [arXiv:1912.08222] [INSPIRE].
- [49] N. Henke and G. Papathanasiou, How tropical are seven- and eight-particle amplitudes?, JHEP 08 (2020) 005 [arXiv:1912.08254] [INSPIRE].
- [50] D. Speyer and B. Sturmfels, The Tropical Grassmannian, Advances in Geometry 4 (2003) 389 [math/0304218].
- [51] D. Speyer and L. Williams, The Tropical Totally Positive Grassmannian, J. Algebr. Comb. 22 (2005) 189 [math/0312297].
- [52] N. Arkani-Hamed, S. He and T. Lam, Stringy canonical forms, JHEP 02 (2021) 069 [arXiv:1912.08707] [INSPIRE].
- [53] F. Cachazo, N. Early, A. Guevara and S. Mizera, Scattering Equations: From Projective Spaces to Tropical Grassmannians, JHEP 06 (2019) 039 [arXiv:1903.08904] [INSPIRE].
- [54] F. Cachazo and J.M. Rojas, Notes on Biadjoint Amplitudes, Trop G(3,7) and X(3,7)Scattering Equations, JHEP 04 (2020) 176 [arXiv:1906.05979] [INSPIRE].
- [55] D. García Sepúlveda and A. Guevara, A Soft Theorem for the Tropical Grassmannian, arXiv:1909.05291 [INSPIRE].
- [56] F. Borges and F. Cachazo, Generalized Planar Feynman Diagrams: Collections, JHEP 11 (2020) 164 [arXiv:1910.10674] [INSPIRE].
- [57] N. Early, From weakly separated collections to matroid subdivisions, arXiv:1910.11522
 [INSPIRE].
- [58] F. Cachazo, B. Umbert and Y. Zhang, Singular Solutions in Soft Limits, JHEP 05 (2020) 148 [arXiv:1911.02594] [INSPIRE].
- [59] F. Cachazo, A. Guevara, B. Umbert and Y. Zhang, Planar Matrices and Arrays of Feynman Diagrams, arXiv:1912.09422 [INSPIRE].
- [60] N. Early, Weighted blade arrangements and the positive tropical Grassmannian, arXiv:2005.12305 [INSPIRE].
- [61] F. Cachazo and N. Early, *Planar Kinematics: Cyclic Fixed Points, Mirror Superpotential, k-Dimensional Catalan Numbers, and Root Polytopes*, arXiv:2010.09708 [INSPIRE].
- [62] S. He, L. Ren and Y. Zhang, Notes on polytopes, amplitudes and boundary configurations for Grassmannian string integrals, JHEP 04 (2020) 140 [arXiv:2001.09603] [INSPIRE].
- [63] J. Drummond, J. Foster, O. Gürdoğan and C. Kalousios, Tropical fans, scattering equations and amplitudes, arXiv:2002.04624 [INSPIRE].

- [64] T. Lukowski, M. Parisi and L.K. Williams, The positive tropical Grassmannian, the hypersimplex, and the m=2 amplituhedron, arXiv:2002.06164 [INSPIRE].
- [65] N. Arkani-Hamed, T. Lam and M. Spradlin, Positive configuration space, Commun. Math. Phys. 384 (2021) 909 [arXiv:2003.03904] [INSPIRE].
- [66] N. Arkani-Hamed, S. He and T. Lam, *Cluster configuration spaces of finite type*, arXiv:2005.11419 [INSPIRE].
- [67] B. Sturmfels and S. Telen, Likelihood Equations and Scattering Amplitudes, arXiv:2012.05041 [INSPIRE].
- [68] M. Parisi, M. Sherman-Bennett and L. Williams, The m=2 amplituhedron and the hypersimplex: signs, clusters, triangulations, Eulerian numbers, arXiv:2104.08254 [INSPIRE].
- [69] A. Herderschee, Algebraic branch points at all loop orders from positive kinematics and wall crossing, JHEP 07 (2021) 049 [arXiv:2102.03611] [INSPIRE].
- [70] J.L. Bourjaily, S. Caron-Huot and J. Trnka, Dual-Conformal Regularization of Infrared Loop Divergences and the Chiral Box Expansion, JHEP 01 (2015) 001 [arXiv:1303.4734] [INSPIRE].
- [71] S. Fomin, M. Shapiro and D. Thurston, Cluster algebras and triangulated surfaces. Part I: Cluster complexes, math/0608367.
- [72] J. Drummond, J. Foster and O. Gürdoğan, Cluster Adjacency Properties of Scattering Amplitudes in N = 4 Supersymmetric Yang-Mills Theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 120 (2018) 161601 [arXiv:1710.10953] [INSPIRE].
- [73] J. Golden, A.J. McLeod, M. Spradlin and A. Volovich, The Sklyanin Bracket and Cluster Adjacency at All Multiplicity, JHEP 03 (2019) 195 [arXiv:1902.11286] [INSPIRE].
- [74] S. He, Z. Li and C. Zhang, The symbol and alphabet of two-loop NMHV amplitudes from Q equations, JHEP 03 (2021) 278 [arXiv:2009.11471] [INSPIRE].
- [75] L. Ren, M. Spradlin and A. Volovich, *Symbol Alphabets from Tensor Diagrams*, arXiv:2106.01405 [INSPIRE].
- [76] G. Mikhalkin, Tropical geometry and its applications, Proc. Int. Congr. Math. 2 (2006) 827 [math/0601041].
- [77] D. Maclagan, Introduction to tropical algebraic geometry, arXiv:1207.1925.
- [78] E. Brugallé, I. Itenberg, G. Mikhalkin and K. Shaw, Brief introduction to tropical geometry, arXiv:1502.05950.
- [79] V.V. Fock and A.B. Goncharov, *Cluster ensembles, quantization and the dilogarithm*, math/0311245 [INSPIRE].
- [80] I. Canakci and R. Schiffler, Cluster algebras and continued fractions, Compos. Math. 154 (2018) 565 [arXiv:1608.06568].
- [81] N. Reading, A combinatorial approach to scattering diagrams, arXiv:1806.05094.
- [82] A.P. Fordy and R.J. Marsh, Cluster mutation-periodic quivers and associated Laurent sequences, J. Algebr. Comb. 34 (2011) 19 [arXiv:0904.0200] [INSPIRE].
- [83] S. Caron-Huot, Superconformal symmetry and two-loop amplitudes in planar N = 4 super Yang-Mills, JHEP 12 (2011) 066 [arXiv:1105.5606] [INSPIRE].

- [84] J. Golden and A.J. McLeod, The two-loop remainder function for eight and nine particles, JHEP 06 (2021) 142 [arXiv:2104.14194] [INSPIRE].
- [85] J. Mago, A. Schreiber, M. Spradlin and A. Volovich, Symbol alphabets from plabic graphs, JHEP 10 (2020) 128 [arXiv:2007.00646] [INSPIRE].
- [86] S. He and Z. Li, A note on letters of Yangian invariants, JHEP 02 (2021) 155 [arXiv:2007.01574] [INSPIRE].
- [87] J. Mago, A. Schreiber, M. Spradlin, A.Y. Srikant and A. Volovich, Symbol alphabets from plabic graphs II: rational letters, JHEP 04 (2021) 056 [arXiv:2012.15812] [INSPIRE].
- [88] J. Mago, A. Schreiber, M. Spradlin, A. Yelleshpur Srikant and A. Volovich, Symbol alphabets from plabic graphs III: N = 9, JHEP 09 (2021) 002 [arXiv:2106.01406] [INSPIRE].
- [89] V. Mitev and Y. Zhang, SymBuild: a package for the computation of integrable symbols in scattering amplitudes, arXiv:1809.05101 [INSPIRE].
- [90] D. Chicherin, J.M. Henn and G. Papathanasiou, Cluster algebras for Feynman integrals, Phys. Rev. Lett. 126 (2021) 091603 [arXiv:2012.12285] [INSPIRE].
- [91] S. Badger, H.B. Hartanto and S. Zoia, Two-loop QCD corrections to Wbb production at hadron colliders, Phys. Rev. Lett. 127 (2021) 012001 [arXiv:2102.02516] [INSPIRE].
- [92] D. Chicherin, N. Henke, J.M. Henn, G. Papathanasiou and S. Zoia, work in progress.
- [93] I. Assem, R. Schiffler and V. Shramchenko, Cluster automorphisms, Proc. Lond. Math. Soc. 104 (2012) 1271 [arXiv:1009.0742].
- [94] H. Elvang, D.Z. Freedman and M. Kiermaier, Solution to the Ward Identities for Superamplitudes, JHEP 10 (2010) 103 [arXiv:0911.3169] [INSPIRE].
- [95] N. Arkani-Hamed, J.L. Bourjaily, F. Cachazo and J. Trnka, Local Integrals for Planar Scattering Amplitudes, JHEP 06 (2012) 125 [arXiv:1012.6032] [INSPIRE].
- [96] J. Li, private communication.
- [97] W. Chang, B. Duan, C. Fraser and J. Li, Quantum affine algebras and Grassmannians, arXiv:1907.13575.
- [98] E. Gawrilow and M. Joswig, polymake: a framework for analyzing convex polytopes, in Polytopes — combinatorics and computation (Oberwolfach, 1997), vol. 29 of DMV Sem., pp. 43-73. Birkhäuser, Basel, Germany (2000).
- [99] L. Williams, (Binary) Positive Geometry of Causal Diamonds, (Generalized) Particles and Strings, in Amplitudes 2020, (May, 2020), https://indico.cern.ch/event/908370/ contributions/3855584/attachments/2038147/3413003/Williams.pdf.
- [100] I. Prlina, M. Spradlin, J. Stankowicz and S. Stanojevic, Boundaries of Amplituhedra and NMHV Symbol Alphabets at Two Loops, JHEP 04 (2018) 049 [arXiv:1712.08049]
 [INSPIRE].
- [101] N. Arkani-Hamed, Space-Time and Quantum Mechanics, Positive Geometries + Cluster Algebras, in Cluster Algebras and the Geometry of Scattering Amplitudes, (Mar., 2020), https://indico.ph.ed.ac.uk/event/61/contributions/856/attachments/712/874/Nima_ Arkani-Hamed.pdf.
- [102] N. Arkani-Hamed, Scattering Amplitudes and Clusterhedra in Kinematic Space, in Amplitudes 2020, (May, 2020), https://indico.cern.ch/event/908370/contributions/3855592/ attachments/2038261/3413261/Arkani-Hamed.pdf.
- [103] N. Reading, Scattering Fans, Int. Math. Res. Not. 00 (2018) 1 [arXiv:1712.06968].

- [104] C. Córdova and A. Neitzke, Line Defects, Tropicalization, and Multi-Centered Quiver Quantum Mechanics, JHEP 09 (2014) 099 [arXiv:1308.6829] [INSPIRE].
- [105] T. Bridgeland, Scattering diagrams, Hall algebras and stability conditions, arXiv:1603.00416.
- [106] S. Caron-Huot and K.J. Larsen, Uniqueness of two-loop master contours, JHEP 10 (2012) 026 [arXiv:1205.0801] [INSPIRE].
- [107] J. Broedel, C. Duhr, F. Dulat, B. Penante and L. Tancredi, *Elliptic symbol calculus: from elliptic polylogarithms to iterated integrals of Eisenstein series*, *JHEP* 08 (2018) 014
 [arXiv:1803.10256] [INSPIRE].
- [108] N. Arkani-Hamed, private communication.
- [109] S. Caron-Huot and S. He, Jumpstarting the All-Loop S-matrix of Planar N = 4 Super Yang-Mills, JHEP 07 (2012) 174 [arXiv:1112.1060] [INSPIRE].
- [110] L.F. Alday, D. Gaiotto, J. Maldacena, A. Sever and P. Vieira, An Operator Product Expansion for Polygonal null Wilson Loops, JHEP 04 (2011) 088 [arXiv:1006.2788] [INSPIRE].
- B. Basso, A. Sever and P. Vieira, Spacetime and Flux Tube S-Matrices at Finite Coupling for N = 4 Supersymmetric Yang-Mills Theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 111 (2013) 091602
 [arXiv:1303.1396] [INSPIRE].
- [112] B. Basso, A. Sever and P. Vieira, Space-time S-matrix and Flux tube S-matrix II. Extracting and Matching Data, JHEP 01 (2014) 008 [arXiv:1306.2058] [INSPIRE].
- [113] G. Papathanasiou, Hexagon Wilson Loop OPE and Harmonic Polylogarithms, JHEP 11 (2013) 150 [arXiv:1310.5735] [INSPIRE].
- [114] B. Basso, A. Sever and P. Vieira, Space-time S-matrix and Flux-tube S-matrix III. The two-particle contributions, JHEP 08 (2014) 085 [arXiv:1402.3307] [INSPIRE].
- [115] G. Papathanasiou, Evaluating the six-point remainder function near the collinear limit, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 29 (2014) 1450154 [arXiv:1406.1123] [INSPIRE].
- [116] B. Basso, A. Sever and P. Vieira, Space-time S-matrix and Flux-tube S-matrix IV. Gluons and Fusion, JHEP 09 (2014) 149 [arXiv:1407.1736] [INSPIRE].
- [117] A.V. Belitsky, Nonsinglet pentagons and NMHV amplitudes, Nucl. Phys. B 896 (2015) 493
 [arXiv:1407.2853] [INSPIRE].
- [118] A.V. Belitsky, Fermionic pentagons and NMHV hexagon, Nucl. Phys. B 894 (2015) 108 [arXiv:1410.2534] [INSPIRE].
- [119] B. Basso, J. Caetano, L. Cordova, A. Sever and P. Vieira, OPE for all Helicity Amplitudes, JHEP 08 (2015) 018 [arXiv:1412.1132] [INSPIRE].
- [120] B. Basso, J. Caetano, L. Cordova, A. Sever and P. Vieira, OPE for all Helicity Amplitudes II. Form Factors and Data Analysis, JHEP 12 (2015) 088 [arXiv:1508.02987] [INSPIRE].
- [121] B. Basso, A. Sever and P. Vieira, Hexagonal Wilson loops in planar $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory at finite coupling, J. Phys. A 49 (2016) 41LT01 [arXiv:1508.03045] [INSPIRE].
- [122] A.V. Belitsky, Matrix pentagons, Nucl. Phys. B 923 (2017) 588 [arXiv:1607.06555]
 [INSPIRE].
- [123] J.M. Drummond and G. Papathanasiou, Hexagon OPE Resummation and Multi-Regge Kinematics, JHEP 02 (2016) 185 [arXiv:1507.08982] [INSPIRE].

- [124] L. Córdova, Hexagon POPE: effective particles and tree level resummation, JHEP 01 (2017) 051 [arXiv:1606.00423] [INSPIRE].
- [125] H.T. Lam and M. von Hippel, Resumming the POPE at One Loop, JHEP 12 (2016) 011
 [arXiv:1608.08116] [INSPIRE].
- [126] L.V. Bork and A.I. Onishchenko, Pentagon OPE resummation in N = 4 SYM: hexagons with one effective particle contribution, Phys. Rev. D 102 (2020) 026002
 [arXiv:1909.13675] [INSPIRE].